Workers' rights protection and enforcement by state attorneys general

State AG labor rights activities from 2018 to 2020

Report • By Terri Gerstein • August 27, 2020

Key takeaways

- State attorneys general (AGs) have been playing a key role in enforcing and protecting workers' rights.
- State AGs have dramatically increased their involvement in this area in recent years; this report documents these activities in detail. Here are just a few examples of the many ways state AGs are protecting workers' rights:
 - Helping workers attain safer working conditions during the pandemic
 - Recovering stolen wages through civil lawsuits and criminal prosecutions
 - Fighting misclassification of workers as independent contractors instead of employees
 - Cracking down on companies' use of noncompete and no-poach agreements, which limit job mobility
 - Proposing and supporting legislation to safeguard workers' rights
- State AG offices engaged in workers' rights issues should continue to build on the work they're doing, and more state AGs should join the effort.
- State legislatures should grant explicit authority to state attorneys general to enforce workplace rights laws and should ideally also fund positions for enforcement.
- Worker organizations and advocates should seek to build relationships and work with their state AGs to safeguard workers' rights in their states.

Introduction

State attorneys general can play a critical role in protecting and enforcing workers' rights. There has been a significant uptick in the involvement of state attorneys general in this area in the past several years. Most recently, several state attorneys general have been highly active in taking action to protect workers during the coronavirus pandemic.

While there are variations in state attorney general office resources and jurisdiction, these offices often have a range of powers that can enable them to advance and defend workplace protections and ensure that employers comply with the law. This current report details the proliferation of state attorney general activities in support of workers' rights from mid-2018 to the present. A prior EPI report (Gerstein and von Wilpert 2018) covers activities through mid-2018. (For additional analysis of the role of state AGs in labor enforcement, see Flanagan 2020.)

This report recommends that state legislatures grant attorney general offices jurisdiction and fund positions to enforce workplace rights laws. It also recommends that state AGs (both those who are already engaged and those who have not been active) expand their involvement in this area, using a range of their existing powers and authority. Finally, this report recommends that worker organizations and advocates seek to build relationships and work with their state AGs to safeguard workers' rights in their states.

Background

The need for increased state and local enforcement of workers' rights

There is a need for increased state and local enforcement of workers' rights laws.

Workers are deprived of hundreds of millions of dollars each year as a result of wage theft (Levine 2018; McNicholas, Mokhiber, and Chaikof 2017). For example, in the 10 most populous states in the country, each year 2.4 million workers covered by state or federal minimum wage laws report being paid less than the applicable minimum wage in their state—approximately 17% of the eligible low-wage workforce.²

Since the early 2000s, the share of workers subject to forced arbitration and denied access to court has sharply increased, exceeding 55% (Colvin 2018), a figure that is estimated to reach more than 80% of private-sector nonunion workers by 2024 (Hamaji et al. 2019), particularly in light of the United States Supreme Court's decision in *Epic Systems Corp. v. Lewis.*³ This explosive growth of forced arbitration makes the role of public enforcers even more critical, because public enforcers are not bound by the arbitration documents that employees may have signed.

Declining union density—private-sector union membership was a mere 6.2% in 2019 (BLS 2020)—increases the risk of labor law violations: Workers not covered by union contracts are almost twice as likely to experience minimum wage violations as those in a union or covered by a union contract (Cooper and Kroeger 2017). Meanwhile, available resources for enforcement of workplace laws are insufficient, both at the federal and state levels (Hamaji et al. 2019).

It is in this context that state attorneys general have begun to play a greater role in enforcing workplace laws within their states. This report provides an overview of ways in which state attorneys general have taken action to protect workers' rights in the past two years.

General background on state attorneys general

All 50 states and the District of Columbia, as well as Puerto Rico and other territories, have attorneys general (AGs), most of whom are elected (Tierney 2020). Most offices have a division representing state agencies in trial courts; an appeals division, headed by the solicitor general; a division that brings public advocacy enforcement cases; a criminal division (where such jurisdiction exists); and a front office or executive team, including communications staff, intergovernmental staff, outreach staff, a policy director, and other similar positions.

State attorney general offices vary widely in their jurisdiction, structure, resources, and areas of greatest focus. For example, some offices have considerable resources to investigate and open cases on their own initiative and conduct their own law enforcement, while others have funding structures much more strictly tied to representing state agencies, thereby limiting such opportunities.⁴

State attorney general offices are unusually nimble and flexible, relative to many other government agencies, and are generally active on a wide range of issues within their states.

Their core work involves representation of the state and state agencies, as well as enforcement of state laws (civil and, in some cases, criminal). However, they also issue opinion letters and advisories, propose legislation, issue reports, educate the public about important rights, file amicus briefs, submit comments and provide testimony on state and federal legislation, and author op-eds. Furthermore, in recent years, they have sued the federal government over major national issues.

In relation to workplace laws, state attorneys general have a different role than state labor departments. State labor departments are generally the primary regulator or enforcer. As such, they are generally structured to handle a higher volume of cases. Their primary enforcement staff consists of investigators, not lawyers; they also usually have jurisdiction to enter and inspect workplaces; and they may have statutory or other limitations in dealing with new and emerging issues that don't fall squarely within their jurisdiction, such as noncompete agreements. State labor departments also lack the ability to criminally

prosecute and usually do not have the ability to file a lawsuit on their own.

In contrast, attorney general offices are not typically high-volume operations; instead, they generally bring cases with a strategic or impact litigation focus, aiming to have a broader effect on an industry or practice. Their primary enforcement staff consists of lawyers; they do not have the authority to enter and inspect, but they generally have the ability to issue subpoenas or the equivalent prior to filing a lawsuit. State attorney general offices also often have jurisdiction to bring criminal charges or file a civil lawsuit.

Given their different yet complementary powers, it is useful for both a state labor department and an attorney general's office to be involved in enforcing workers' rights.⁶

Eight states and D.C. have dedicated workers' rights units within state AG offices; six were started in the last five years

One of the most significant developments in this area in recent years has been the creation within several state AG offices of new dedicated units focused on labor issues. Five years ago, only three state AG offices had dedicated workers' rights units: California, Massachusetts, and New York. Since then, six other offices have established workers' rights units: District of Columbia, Illinois, Michigan, Minnesota, New Jersey, and Pennsylvania.⁷

The creation of a dedicated bureau ensures that an office will be involved in workers' rights in a continuous, proactive, strategic, and in-depth manner—not as a one-off in relation to a particular case or issue. Having a dedicated unit also allows specialized attorneys to develop expertise on the relevant legal doctrine, case law, and new developments, as well as expertise in understanding common types of violations, the structures of high-violation industries, and how to use their office's particular tools to protect the workers in their jurisdiction. When there is a dedicated unit, lawyers can develop ongoing relationships with stakeholders: labor agencies, worker advocacy groups, unions, worker centers (nonprofit community-based organizations focused on workers' rights), employer associations, and private bar associations, as well as with the network of other state AG offices engaged in this work. Most importantly, establishment of a dedicated unit institutionalizes the work, making it more likely that enforcement of workers' rights will endure beyond any particular administration.

Many of these units were established and have taken action to protect workers using already existing authority of the attorney general's office. In several states, however, the legislature has specifically granted attorneys general jurisdiction over these matters, concurrent with jurisdiction of the state labor department or its equivalent. For example, during the 2019 legislative session, both Illinois⁸ and Minnesota⁹ passed laws granting jurisdiction to the attorney general's office; in the case of Illinois, the law not only confers

jurisdiction but also specifically requires the creation of a Worker Protection Unit "dedicated to combating businesses that underpay their employees, force their employees to work in unsafe conditions, and gain an unfair economic advantage by avoiding their tax and labor responsibilities." In 2017, the D.C. Council passed a law granting labor jurisdiction to the D.C. attorney general's office.¹⁰

While it is not essential for attorneys general to have this kind of labor-specific jurisdiction in order to take action to protect workers, and while several have done so without it and without dedicated funding for the work, it is certainly helpful for an office to have such jurisdiction as well as a dedicated legal team assigned to this area.

Finally, simply establishing a dedicated unit can help deter labor violations. For example, several months after the April 2019 creation of a Payroll Fraud Unit by Michigan Attorney General Dana Nessel, a Grand Rapids law firm partner authored a *National Law Review* article urging Michigan's employers to take action before finding themselves the subject of enforcement by the new unit (Lawless 2019). Similarly, several Pennsylvania lawyers authored a piece in the *Legal Intelligencer* about the first criminal prosecution of labor law violations by Pennsylvania Attorney General Josh Shapiro; the lawyers advised that "[e]mployers in Pennsylvania should stay on their toes" and noted that "[t]his marks the first time that the attorney general has brought criminal charges for prevailing wage violations, which was previously enforced only through civil actions" (Carusone, Williams, and Engel 2020).

State attorneys general play a growing role in protecting workers' rights

Civil enforcement of laws to protect workers

State attorneys general have used their civil authority to pursue employers who violate a number of laws, including laws related to wages (wage theft, wage payment, minimum wage, overtime, prevailing wage), earned sick time, child labor, payroll fraud and misclassification, noncompete and no-poach/no-hire agreements, sexual harassment, and the platform or "gig" economy.

Protecting workers during the COVID-19 pandemic

During the COVID-19 pandemic, AGs have been taking a range of actions to protect working people, including enforcing stay-at-home executive orders, advocating for safer workplaces in key industries and among key employers, and providing information to the public about key labor issues.

Engaging large national companies regarding worker protections during COVID-19. A number of state AGs have taken action in relation to large national companies. A coalition sent letters to Amazon and Whole Foods, and another coalition sent a letter to Walmart,

seeking information about their paid sick leave, safety, and social distancing practices, as well as about the number of workers infected with COVID at their worksites (Mass. AG 2020g; Ill. AG 2020a). In addition, the New York AG's office submitted a letter to the court opposing defendant Amazon's motion to dismiss a workplace safety public nuisance lawsuit filed by public interest organizations (N.Y. AG 2020h). News reports also noted investigations by California's AG of Amazon's workplace safety practices (Bartz and Dave 2020). A group of AGs also wrote to the manufacturer 3M urging the company to do more to combat inflated prices for respirators and other needed personal protective equipment (Va. AG 2020).

Enforcing stay-at-home orders. Attorneys general have been involved in enforcing various forms of stay-at-home executive orders in several states, including Ohio, Michigan, Minnesota, and New Jersey.¹² Minnesota's AG sent at least 35 letters to businesses enforcing such orders (Montemayor 2020).

The activities of the Michigan AG's office provide an illustrative example of this activity. The office created an FAQ website section about employee rights and employer obligations under the state's stay-at-home orders, which have been evolving since their initial issuance (Mich. AG 2020f). In addition, the office sent the national retailer JoAnn Fabrics a cease-and-desist letter (because it was not an essential business) and sent a similar letter to the home improvement store Menards, because of business practices hazardous to customers' and workers' health, including marketing and sales designed to increase customer traffic (Mich. AG 2020a, 2020b, 2020c).

At the pandemic's outset, the New York AG's office issued a press release urging workers to report employers who ignore stay-at-home state executive orders; this led to thousands of workers contacting the office (N.Y. AG 2020c). The office has also been investigating safety and retaliation concerns at an Amazon warehouse, as well as issuing a warning specifically to fast-food restaurants (Selyukh 2020; WKBW.com 2020).

Attorneys general have also represented their states in defense of stay-at-home orders. For example, Wisconsin Attorney General Josh Kaul defended the governor's stay-at-home orders against a constitutional challenge (Richmond 2020); the stay-at-home order was ultimately struck down in court (Hagemann 2020).

Acting to protect workers' health and safety. The Workplace Rights Bureau of Illinois Attorney General Kwame Raoul has collaborated with local health departments to respond to worker complaints of unsafe working conditions; the Bureau was also involved in helping workers with social distancing concerns related to their factory (Sanchez 2020). Similarly, the Pennsylvania Attorney General's Office informally helped attain safer working conditions, including more masks and hand sanitizer, for workers at an organic food store chain (Greenhouse 2020). California Attorney General Xavier Becerra's office sent letters to agricultural employers seeking details about their health and safety practices (Cox 2020).

The Fair Labor Division of Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey's office announced the creation of a form for workers to report concerns about unsafe working conditions, with the option to remain anonymous (Mass. AG 2020l, 2020o). Complaint

information (both about COVID-related safety complaints and regular Fair Labor Division complaints) is publicly available via two data sets that are downloadable from the Fair Labor Division office's website (Mass. AG 2020n, 2020p). The creation of the form and the public disclosure of complaints has led to coverage in numerous local outlets throughout the commonwealth (AP 2020; Huffaker 2020; Copeland 2020a, 2020b).

Helping essential workers access needed resources. The D.C. Attorney General wrote to D.C. Mayor Muriel Bowser, advocating for grocery store workers to be designated as extended first responders or a similar designation so that they could access free COVID-19 testing, child care, and other resources for workers so designated (D.C. AG 2020c).

Protecting "gig" workers. Since the onset of the pandemic, several attorneys general have taken action to protect workers in the platform-based, or "gig," economy. California Attorney General Xavier Becerra and several city attorneys filed a lawsuit against the ridesharing platforms Uber and Lyft, not specifically in relation to the pandemic, but informed by its impact on workers' ability to access paid sick leave, unemployment insurance, and workers' compensation coverage (Conger 2020; Calif. AG 2020a). On August 10, 2020, the judge issued a preliminary injunction against the companies (Roth, Chapman, and Eidelson 2020); the injunction was temporarily stayed by a California appeals court (Feiner 2020).

In June 2020, Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey also sued Uber and Lyft for misclassifying workers (Conger and Wakabayashi 2020; Mass. AG 2020m). Previously, Attorney General Healey had filed amicus briefs in support of an emergency motion by Uber and Lyft drivers seeking a determination that they were employees and thus covered by paid sick leave laws during the pandemic (Mass. AG 2020g). And D.C. Attorney General Karl Racine submitted an amicus brief in a lawsuit filed during the pandemic by a Lyft driver denied paid sick leave because of independent contractor status (Chiem 2020; Berg 2020).

Also, not in response to the pandemic but certainly relevant to these same issues, New York Attorney General Letitia James announced that her office had successfully represented the New York State Department of Labor in a case finding that a Postmates worker was an employee and not an independent contractor (N.Y. AG 2020c).

Pennsylvania Attorney General Josh Shapiro and District of Columbia Attorney General Karl Racine also reached agreements regarding paid sick leave, among other things, with companies including Instacart and DoorDash (Pa. AG 2020b; D.C. AG 2020b; DoorDash 2020).

Enforcing wage and hour laws. During the pandemic, AGs have continued to enforce wage and hour laws. For example, Minnesota Attorney General Keith Ellison began pursuing the owner of multiple restaurants for allegedly withholding wages and tips owed to workers recently laid off because of the COVID-19 crisis (Minn. AG 2020a). His office also provided guidance to other workers whose wages may have similarly been withheld (Minn. AG 2020b) and, as of April 2020, had sent wage theft enforcement letters to six employers (Montemayor 2020).

Protecting against unemployment insurance scams. State AGs have also been active in protecting the integrity of state unemployment insurance (UI) systems, and protecting people from UI scams. Some scams related to unemployment insurance have been widespread and highly problematic for already-struggling state agencies that administer unemployment benefits (Baker 2020).

Pennsylvania Attorney General Josh Shapiro issued a press release warning of scams preying on the newly unemployed: fake unemployment websites created with the purpose of stealing personal information or harvesting the data to sell to others (Pa. AG 2020a). Oregon Attorney General Ellen Rosenblum and the U.S. Attorney's Office for the District of Oregon announced a partnership to counter these and other pandemic-related scams (DOJ OR 2020). The State of Michigan created a task force, including the Attorney General's Office, with plans to prosecute perpetrators (State of Michigan 2020).

Pushing the federal government to do more to protect workers. Some state AG advocacy has focused on the federal government. A coalition of AGs sent a letter urging the president to fully utilize the Defense Production Act to prioritize production of personal protective equipment (PPE), such as masks, needed by health care workers and first responders across the country, as well as respirators and needed medical equipment (Wisc. AG 2020).

A group of AGs also wrote a letter to the president regarding worker safety in meatpacking plants (Md. AG 2020). Finally, the New York AG's office sued the Trump administration based on its regulations related to the paid sick leave provisions of the Families First Coronavirus Response Act, arguing that the regulations were illegal because they were overly narrow and did not ensure sufficient eligibility for paid leave (N.Y. AG 2020g).

Educating the public about employee rights. Some state attorney general offices have played an important public education role by providing information on their websites about employee rights and employer obligations. Arizona Attorney General Mark Brnovich issued a press release informing workers of their rights under the state's paid sick leave law (Ariz. AG 2020). The District of Columbia AG's office held a tele-town hall about workers' rights during the pandemic (Racine 2020). Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey posted COVID-19-related guidance for employers and workers, including information about unemployment insurance, paid sick leave, wage payment, and other issues, available in multiple languages (Mass. AG 2020h). Vermont Attorney General T.J. Donovan issued workplace guidance on COVID-19-related concerns, to help workers and employers navigate a range of issues that may arise (Vt. AG 2020a, 2020b).

Wage theft

Wage theft occurs when workers are not paid all of the money they are owed for their labor. Forms of wage theft include minimum wage and overtime violations, nonpayment of wages, uncompensated work time, nonpayment of prevailing wage, ¹⁴ and similar violations. Some examples of state AG wage theft cases include the following.

District of Columbia. From 2018 through 2020, D.C. Attorney General Karl Racine announced several settlements for wage theft, including at a sheet metal company, a cell phone store, a juice bar chain, a KFC franchisee, and a local restaurant chain (D.C. AG 2018a, 2018c, 2019a, 2019b, 2020e). Racine's office also obtained a judgment for over \$200,000 in restitution and penalties from a home health care company that failed to pay 26 workers for more than 3,500 combined hours of work over a several-week period. 16

Massachusetts. The Fair Labor Division of the Massachusetts AG's office brought a number of wage theft cases, including investigations involving supermarkets in Boston, Dorchester, and Quincy, all with wage and hour violations leading to underpayment of workers (Mass. AG 2018c, 2018g, 2019c). The office also resolved a case involving a home health care company with "a pattern of late and underpaid wages" that had affected more than 200 workers (Mass. AG 2019g), as well as in 2020 an overtime case with another home health agency (Mass. AG 2020j). The office imposed a restitution and penalty order of more than \$837,000 on a construction company that had violated wage and hour laws (Mass. AG 2018h), recovered \$186,000 from a utility company that had failed to pay overtime (Mass. AG 2020q), and even found wage underpayments at the student-run Harvard Shop (Avi-Yonah and Franklin 2019). The office also secured \$125,000 from a restaurant chain for wage theft, retaliation, and failure to pay earned sick leave (Mass. AG 2020r). Finally, the AG's office conducted investigations of several construction companies for prevailing wage violations, which led to citations in 2019 against a construction company (for \$580,000) and a roofing and construction company (Mass. AG 2019h, 2019j).

Michigan. In 2019, the new payroll fraud unit in Michigan Attorney General Dana Nessel's office announced its first civil case, pursued against the owners of a restaurant business who had allegedly sold the business without notifying the workers and without paying the workers their final paychecks (Mich. AG 2019b).

Minnesota. In 2019, Minnesota Attorney General Keith Ellison's new wage theft unit began investigating downtown St. Paul's largest property owner for potential overtime violations involving security guards who were assigned to work totaling more than 40 hours a week. The security guards were allegedly paid straight time for all hours worked after being asked to submit time sheets to separate companies within the parent company (Nelson 2019).

New York. In 2020, New York Attorney General Letitia James announced a \$250,000 recovery in a case involving an ambulette company that didn't pay its workers overtime; the settlement also specified that the state AG's office would monitor the company's payroll practices for two years (N.Y. AG 2020a).

The New York AG office's 2019 wage and hour cases included a \$530,000 settlement with a Brooklyn car wash and a \$450,000 settlement with a company that not only underpaid home health aides, but also threatened them with deportation when they complained about unpaid wages (N.Y. AG 2019j, 2019k).

In 2018, then–New York Attorneys General Barbara Underwood and Eric Schneiderman announced settlements with two reality television production companies for \$282,000 and \$226,000, based on the companies' failure to pay overtime to production assistants and

associate producers; these workers' duties did not exempt them from overtime coverage (N.Y. AG 2018b, 2018e).

West Virginia. In 2020, West Virginia Attorney General Patrick Morrisey helped secure unpaid wages and benefits such as paid time off for workers whose employer, a hospital, had abruptly closed. One settlement of nearly \$1 million covered paid time off, accrued vacation time, and bonus days for a number of employees (W.V. AG 2020b). Another settlement of more than \$240,000 covered paid time off for certified nurse assistants and support nurses as well as support staff and cafeteria and maintenance workers (W.V. AG 2020a).

Earned/paid sick time

Thirteen states plus the District of Columbia have passed paid sick days laws (sometimes called earned sick time laws), as have 21 localities (including seven within California).¹⁷ These laws require employers to provide a modest number of paid sick days (usually around five per year) to qualifying employees. Some state AGs have played a role in enforcing these laws.

Massachusetts. In January 2018, Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey imposed a \$60,000 penalty on a company that owned 60 Dunkin' Donuts locations for violating the state's earned sick time law (Mass. AG 2018d).

New York. In December 2019, New York Attorney General Letitia James, along with New York City officials, announced a settlement with Starbucks for violations of the city's Paid Safe and Sick Leave Law (N.Y. AG 2019c, 2019d). The settlement resulted from a collaborative effort between the AG's office and the city's Department of Consumer and Worker Protection, which has primary responsibility for enforcing that law. The settlement requires Starbucks to pay restitution to workers and also to post an educational poster about the Paid Safe and Sick Leave Law in a place visible to workers as well as to customers.

Child labor

Massachusetts. In 2020, Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey resolved two cases with major fast food chains: a settlement with Wendy's for \$400,000 and one with Chipotle for almost \$2 million (Mass. AG 2020b, 2020d). Among other violations, Chipotle had minors working far later and much longer hours than permitted by child labor laws. As part of the settlement, Chipotle agreed to pay \$500,000 toward a fund to be administered by the AG's office to benefit young people through education programs about child labor and enforcement of child labor laws, as well as training and workforce development.

The previous year, the Massachusetts AG's office cited Qdoba for over \$400,000 based on child labor violations at corporate-owned locations in Massachusetts (Mass. AG 2019b). The office's overall enforcement in this area has garnered coverage in the *Boston Globe* (Johnston 2020).

Sexual harassment

New York. In July 2020, Attorney General Letitia James secured approximately \$19 million for women who had experienced sexual and workplace harassment by Harvey Weinstein. If approved by the relevant courts, the payments will resolve a 2018 lawsuit filed by the office against Harvey Weinstein, Robert Weinstein, and the Weinstein Company LLC (N.Y. AG 2020i).

In January 2020, New York Attorney General James announced a settlement with both a Greenwich Village restaurant as well as the individual who was its owner (N.Y. AG 2019j, 2020a). The settlement required payment of \$240,000 in restitution to 11 former employees and provided for a 10-year profit-sharing arrangement for them. However, the restaurant closed several weeks later, leaving the implementation of the profit-sharing provision in question (Moskin and Severson 2020). The settlement—assuming the continued operation of the restaurant—had also required the restaurant to provide trainings on workers' rights under the law, for its managers and employees; establish a complaint procedure; allow for ongoing monitoring by the attorney general's office; and remove certain individuals from management positions at the restaurant.

Washington. In October 2018, Washington State Attorney General Bob Ferguson announced a consent decree, ¹⁹ or a court order to which all parties have agreed, resolving a 2017 lawsuit²⁰ against an agricultural employer for sexual harassment, discriminatory hiring and sex-segregated employment practices, and retaliation against workers who reported the violations (Wash. AG 2018b). This case provides a good example of an AG office working closely with a worker advocacy organization: The Northwest Justice Project²¹ referred the case to the AG's office, worked on the case with the AG's office, and represented five workers who intervened as plaintiffs (which means that they joined the case as additional plaintiffs, on the same side as the AG's office). The consent decree required payment of \$525,000 to compensate workers and for fees and costs related to the litigation; it also required establishment of complaint procedures, reports to the AG's office, and management trainings, as well as prohibition of an individual from holding any supervisory position with the employer.

Civil enforcement addressing noncompete agreements, misclassification, and platform-based company violations

State AGs have also taken action to address some broader workplace trends that have developed over recent decades, such as the proliferation of noncompete and similar provisions in employment contracts, misclassification of workers as independent contractors, and violations by platfrom-based or "gig economy" companies.

Noncompete and no-poach/no-hire agreements

Noncompete agreements ("noncompetes") prevent people from working for their former employer's competitors, generally within a set geographical radius and for a set duration. They were once used sparingly, to prevent—for example—executives with trade secrets or confidential business information from sharing them with competitors. Now, they're often used more broadly, including for employees with no access to such information. A recent EPI study of a random employer sample (634 companies with 50 or more employees) revealed that nearly half required noncompete agreements for at least some employees, and nearly a third required all employees to sign noncompetes (Colvin and Shierholz 2019). Studies have found that noncompetes adversely affect wages and job mobility (Johnson, Lavetti, and Lipsitz 2019; Lipsitz and Starr 2019).

Most states use a common-law²² analysis to assess the enforceability of noncompetes. Under this analysis, noncompetes are only enforceable if they protect a legitimate business interest of the employer, are reasonably limited in scope (duration and geography), and do not unduly restrict a worker's ability to earn a living. Some states, particularly in the last several years, have passed statutes specifically limiting or prohibiting noncompetes (Flanagan 2019; Flanagan and Gerstein 2019).

No-poach/no-hire agreements are typically between two businesses (such as a franchisor and franchisee), and under these arrangements, franchisees, for example, pledge not to hire job applicants who are current or recent employees of the company or any of its franchisees, without the approval of the applicants' current employers. These raise potential anti-trust violations, because they involve two or more employers colluding in their agreement not to hire each other's employees.

Several attorneys general have taken enforcement action to address improper use of noncompetes and no-poach/no-hire agreements.

Illinois. In 2019, then–Illinois Attorney General Lisa Madigan announced a settlement with a national payday lender, Check Into Cash, related to its use of noncompete agreements (III. AG 2019a). Under the agreement, the company may not require store-level employees earning less than \$13 per hour to sign noncompetes, and it must notify affected employees of this change; the company was also required to pay \$75,000 for the AG's office to use toward public outreach on noncompete agreements. The office also issued guidance about the state law on noncompetes (III. AG 2019d). In 2020, Illinois Attorney General Kwame Raoul filed a lawsuit against three staffing agencies and their client for use of nopoach agreements, as well as wage-fixing.²³

New York. In 2018, then—New York Attorney General Barbara Underwood settled an investigation into a Long Island payment processing firm requiring it to stop using noncompetes (N.Y. AG 2018j). The noncompetes had been presented in English only, even though a number of employees had limited English proficiency, and several former employees had been sued or blocked from accepting new jobs because of the noncompetes they had signed. The settlement required the company to discontinue all pending litigation enforcing its noncompetes.

The AG's office also released educational materials about the state's law on noncompetes, providing easy-to-understand answers to common questions workers have regarding noncompetes (N.Y. AG 2018I).

Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania Attorney General Josh Shapiro filed an amicus brief in *Pittsburgh Logistics v. Beemac Trucking*, encouraging the Pennsylvania Supreme Court to affirm a lower court decision that certain restrictive no-poach terms are void as against public policy and harmful to workers.²⁴

Washington. In 2019, Washington State Attorney General Bob Ferguson announced that his office had resolved a lawsuit against a Washington coffee chain based on its use of noncompete agreements (Wash. AG 2019c).²⁵ All employees, including hourly baristas, had been required to sign noncompetes. The settlement requires the chain to void existing noncompete agreements, not require hourly baristas to sign noncompete agreements, and pay \$50,000 in fees and costs. Any new noncompete agreements must be specifically approved by the AG's office on a case-by-case basis and can only be applied to employees earning at least \$100,000 per year.²⁶

Washington Attorney General Bob Ferguson has undertaken an extensive initiative to end the use of no-poach clauses in franchise agreements. In June 2020, his office released a report detailing accomplishments in this area (Wash. AG 2020), including eliminating no-poach agreements at 237 corporate franchise chains across the country and providing testimony before Congress about the subject (Rao 2019).

Misclassification and payroll fraud

Misclassification occurs when workers are wrongly treated as independent contractors instead of as employees. Workplace laws—including wage and hour, unemployment insurance, workers' compensation, safety and health, collective bargaining, and anti-discrimination laws—protect employees but do not cover independent contractors.

Payroll fraud occurs when employers pay workers cash wages "off the books" and thereby avoid paying unemployment insurance taxes, procuring required workers' compensation insurance, and withholding payroll taxes, among other things. Misclassification is sometimes also considered a form of payroll fraud.

Misclassification and payroll fraud lead to violations of a host of laws, including overtime, workers' compensation, unemployment insurance, and tax laws. Such violations affect workers, who are deprived of critical protections; honest employers, who struggle to compete with low-road competitors who save on costs by violating the law; and also the public coffers, which suffer because of unpaid taxes, among other things.

Several attorneys general have taken action to address payroll fraud and misclassification. As noted previously, the attorneys general of California and Massachusetts have both filed lawsuits against Uber and Lyft based on the companies' treatment of drivers as independent contractors and not employees. Additional examples are below.

District of Columbia. In 2018, D.C. Attorney General Karl Racine sued Power Design, Inc., a national electrical contractor that had allegedly misclassified hundreds of workers as independent contractors (Thebault 2018). In 2020, AG Racine obtained a \$2.75 million settlement in the case (D.C. AG 2020a). Under the consent order, the company must pay restitution to workers who were paid less than the D.C. minimum wage, were not paid the overtime rate for overtime hours worked, or did not receive paid sick leave as required by D.C. law.²⁷ The company must also pay penalties to the District and funds to support programs that provide apprenticeships, job training, or workforce development opportunities to D.C. residents. The consent order further requires Power Design to implement and report on its measures to ensure compliance with D.C.'s worker protections, and to report on its use of subcontractors.

Along with the investigation, Attorney General Racine released a 2019 report, authored in part by economists commissioned by the office, analyzing the illegal cost savings to employers who misclassify workers (D.C. AG 2019c, 2019e). He also testified in a congressional hearing about misclassification of workers and potential federal legislation to address it (Racine 2019a).

Massachusetts. In 2019, Massachusetts State Attorney General Maura Healey reached a \$335,000 settlement with both a cleaning and janitorial services company and the individual who served as its president, for misclassifying workers as independent contractors and violating the state's earned sick time law (Mass. AG 2019e). The company had been providing janitorial services at all Massachusetts Whole Foods locations; Whole Foods subsequently terminated its contract with the company. The case provides an example of collaboration between the office and worker advocacy groups: The office began its investigation after receiving a referral from Greater Boston Legal Services, Metrowest Worker Center, and the Brazilian Women's Group.

In 2018, Attorney General Healey cited a medical transportation business and its managers, ordering them to pay more than \$460,000 because of worker misclassification and failure to pay overtime (Mass. AG 2018e).

New York. In 2018, then—New York Attorney General Barbara Underwood reached a \$2 million settlement with FedEx for misclassifying and underpaying delivery drivers (N.Y. AG 2018f).²⁸

Enforcement involving platform-based or 'gig' economy companies

District of Columbia. In 2019, D.C. Attorney General Karl Racine filed a lawsuit against the food delivery company DoorDash for retaining tips meant for workers (D.C. AG 2019d).²⁹ The company used consumers' tips to offset the guaranteed amount the company owed to workers, so that workers were almost always paid the same, no matter how much a customer tipped. The lawsuit was brought as an action to protect consumers from fraud, because consumers intended tips to go to the workers; the lawsuit did not address the question of classification of workers (as independent contractors or employees). However,

the lawsuit addresses a practice that is adverse to both consumers and workers.

Massachusetts. In 2019, Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey resolved an investigation involving a digital platform company that placed dental and other health care workers in offices and treated these workers as independent contractors (Johnston 2019). The settlement required the company to change its business practices so that these workers would be treated as employees going forward.³⁰

In 2020, the AG's office investigated a staffing and referral company that places workers in public and private school jobs; after finding that the referral company was misclassifying workers as independent contractors, the AG's office obtained an agreement from the company to modify its practices so that workers would be treated as employees going forward (Mass. AG 2020e).

Criminal enforcement

The criminal enforcement powers of state attorneys general vary greatly: In some states, such as Delaware and Rhode Island, state AGs have sole responsibility for criminal enforcement, while in Connecticut, the AG's office has no criminal jurisdiction. Most states fall somewhere in between these two extremes: They may have jurisdiction over certain specific statutes, or upon request of the district attorney or referral by a state agency, for example. Numerous state attorneys general have used their criminal enforcement powers to pursue criminal charges against employers who commit wage theft, payroll fraud, or other crimes against workers.

The list below describes criminal charges or prosecutions of labor rights cases by state AG offices from 2018 to 2020. In some states, like California, Massachusetts, and New York, AG offices have a history of exercising criminal enforcement of labor rights, going back over a decade or more. Other state AG offices have recently brought what appear to be their first criminal prosecutions of wage theft or similar cases. AGs to date have not generally brought criminal prosecutions related to workplace safety and health, while a number of district attorneys have; 31 this is an area AGs could consider getting involved in.

California. In 2019, California Attorney General Xavier Becerra announced criminal charges against the operators of an underground garment shop licensing scheme (Calif. AG 2019a).³² Garment contractors must be licensed in California; the defendants allegedly engaged in a scheme to defraud the state Labor Commissioner's Office into issuing licenses to contractors otherwise ineligible because of past labor violations or unpaid taxes, among other factors.

Massachusetts. In 2019, Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey announced the guilty plea of a cleaning company owner who had misclassified workers in order to unlawfully reduce his workers' compensation premiums (Mass. AG 2019d). The owner had also obtained several municipal contracts by submitting lower bids than his competitors; he was able to do so because of the money he saved as a result of the misclassification. He was sentenced to one year of incarceration and required to pay \$74,000 in restitution, and he was ordered not to bid on municipal projects for two years.

The same year, the AG's office also announced guilty pleas of owners of a temp agency for wage theft, witness intimidation, and retaliation against warehouse workers, as well as tax and unemployment insurance fraud (Mass. AG 2019k). The AG found that warehouse workers placed by the temp agency were paid below minimum wage, with no overtime premiums, even though they routinely worked 60 to 70 hours per week—and sometimes more. The AG's office learned about the violations from some of the warehouse workers, who were referred to the AG's office by a local branch (known as a local) of the United Food and Commercial Workers International Union.

Michigan. In 2019, Michigan Attorney General Dana Nessel brought criminal charges against an employer who allegedly withheld more than \$52,000 from workers' paychecks for deferred retirement contributions but failed to deposit the funds into their accounts or pay the employer match (Mich. AG 2019a). The case was referred to the Michigan AG's office by the U.S. Department of Labor.

Montana. In 2019, Montana Attorney General Tim Fox announced the guilty plea of the owner of a construction company charged with felony employer misconduct; the employer was paying employees cash wages in order to avoid paying workers' compensation and payroll taxes (Mont. AG 2019).³³

New Jersey. In 2019, New Jersey Attorney General Gurbir Grewal's office obtained a guilty plea from a contractor who had underpaid workers—paying below the required prevailing wage—and falsified payroll records (*Insider NJ* 2019).

New York. New York Attorney General Letitia James brought a number of criminal cases in 2019, including a case against the owners and manager of a New York City restaurant for wage theft (N.Y. AG 2019e, 2019l) and a case against the owners of a construction contracting business who failed to pay prevailing wages and falsified records on a publicly funded construction project (N.Y. AG 2019f). The contractors ultimately pleaded guilty; they were debarred (prohibited from bidding on or being awarded any public works contract in the state) for five years and ordered to pay restitution.

Also in 2019, Attorney General James announced the sentencing of a farm owner for child labor violations in relation to the fatality of a 14-year-old worker (N.Y. AG 2019h).

Several criminal prosecutions also occurred in 2018, during the tenure of then—New York Attorney General Barbara Underwood, including cases involving a Hamptons diner owner, who was sentenced to six months of jail time after failing to pay workers (while repeatedly inducing them to keep working with promises to pay); a Long Island food processor (for wage theft, falsified records, and failure to procure workers' compensation insurance); and three construction companies (for nonpayment of wages and prevailing wage violations, among other things). A One of the construction cases was referred by the Port Authority Inspector General, while another resulted from a collaboration with the New York State Department of Labor and the New York State Office of the Inspector General. In addition, in 2018, the New York AG's office announced guilty pleas and convictions of three Queens construction companies pursuant to charges that they failed to pay 150 workers over \$370,000 in wages, as a result of misclassifying them as independent contractors to avoid paying overtime (N.Y. AG 2018c).

Pennsylvania. In 2019, Pennsylvania Attorney General Josh Shapiro announced criminal charges against a public works contractor who allegedly underpaid wages, along with other violations (Pa. AG 2019a).

Rhode Island. In 2019, Rhode Island Attorney General Peter Neronha brought charges in his office's first criminal wage theft case, against a window and solar system installer that had allegedly failed to pay wages to workers and issued the workers bad checks (*Providence Journal* 2019).

Two more cases followed in 2020: Arrest warrants were issued for Texas contractors who had failed to pay workers on a hotel construction project in Rhode Island (R.I. AG 2020a), and AG Neronha's office charged the owner of a cleaning company with wage theft and workers' compensation—related charges (R.I. AG 2020b; Mulvaney 2020).

Washington. In 2019, Washington Attorney General Bob Ferguson filed criminal charges against the owners of a housecleaning business, alleging they had failed to pay their workers all wages owed and had also failed to pay worker's compensation premiums to the state (Wash. AG 2019d).

Multistate enforcement efforts

Although state attorneys general have long collaborated in joint enforcement efforts in many other areas, such as consumer or anti-trust cases, they have not historically engaged in coalition efforts on labor or workers' rights issues. However, during the time period covered by this report, there have been several joint enforcement activities by various state AG offices.

No-poach, no-hire agreements. In 2018, a coalition of 11 AG offices, led by Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey and Pennsylvania Attorney General Josh Shapiro, sent a letter to eight national fast-food franchisors about the "no-poach" agreements in their franchise contracts (Abrams 2018; Mass. AG 2018f). These no-poach agreements restrict a franchisee's ability to hire employees of the franchisor or of other franchisees in the same chain. The coalition—which ultimately grew to represent 14 AG offices—announced agreements with four of the franchisors in 2019 (Mass. AG 2019f; Pa. AG 2019b) and with three additional franchisors in 2020 (Mass. AG 2020e). The agreements stipulated that the companies would stop using no-poach agreements and stop enforcing them.

Noncompetes. In 2018, then—attorneys general of Illinois and New York Lisa Madigan and Barbara Underwood announced a settlement with the co-working real estate company WeWork based on its use of overly broad noncompete agreements with its employees (Ill. AG 2018a; N.Y. AG 2018k; Noguchi 2018). The settlement required the company to release over 1,400 employees nationwide from their noncompete agreements and also required that an additional 1,800 employees be subject to much less restrictive agreements. WeWork was required to notify all current and recent former employees of their release from the earlier agreements.

Unpaid wages in mine bankruptcy case. In 2019, then–Kentucky Attorney General Andy Beshear and Attorney General Mark Herring of Virginia sent a joint letter to the U.S. Trustee in a bankruptcy case involving unpaid wages owed to mining employees, noting the hardships caused by nonpayment of wages, including inability to pay mortgages, utility bills, and basic living expenses (Herring and Beshear 2019). Then–Attorney General Beshear subsequently announced that his office had investigated and found a failure by the state's Labor Cabinet to enforce a law requiring certain mining companies to post a performance bond to cover wage payments in case of unexpected closure (*Wave3 News* 2019).

Employment-related arbitration. In 2019, D.C. Attorney General Karl Racine led a coalition of 12 state AGs in sending letters seeking information from the two major arbitration providers, the American Arbitration Association and Judicial Arbitration and Mediation Services (D.C. AG 2019f, 2019g). In the letters, the attorneys general highlight problems workers have encountered during arbitration, including stalled proceedings caused by employer failure to pay required arbitration filing fees; the coalition requests documents and data to better understand the cause and scope of these issues.

Amicus briefs

State attorneys general can influence labor and employment policies by filing amicus briefs³⁵ in labor and employment cases, both individually and through coordinated multistate efforts.

Defending a truck driver against forced arbitration. In July 2018, 15 states filed an amicus brief³⁶ in the U.S. Supreme Court case *New Prime v. Oliveira*,³⁷ in which the Court ultimately agreed with the AGs' position and held that a truck driver designated as an independent contractor was not subject to forced arbitration, because his "independent contractor" contract fell within a Federal Arbitration Act exemption for employment contracts of transportation workers.

Upholding wage and hour protections for agricultural workers. In May 2018, the Washington State Supreme Court agreed³⁸ with an amicus brief³⁹ filed by Attorney General Bob Ferguson stating that agricultural workers who are paid on a "piece-rate" basis are also entitled to hourly compensation for time they spend on other aspects of their jobs.

Protecting local minimum wage and paid sick days laws against preemption challenges. In August 2019, Minnesota Attorney General Keith Ellison filed an amicus brief on behalf of the state Department of Labor and Industries, supporting the City of Minneapolis against a challenge claiming that its city minimum wage law was preempted by state law. ⁴⁰ In September 2019, the office filed another amicus brief on behalf of the department, supporting Minneapolis against a preemption challenge of its paid sick days law. ⁴¹ Both city laws were ultimately upheld (Sepic and AP 2020; Montgomery 2020).

Supporting labor protections for airline workers. In January 2020, California Attorney General Xavier Becerra filed an amicus brief in defense of California's labor laws and in support of airline flight attendants in a case in which Virgin America argued that it was not subject to California's labor laws, including wage and hour laws (Calif. AG 2020b).⁴² Twenty additional states also jointly filed a separate amicus brief in the case.⁴³

In May 2020, a coalition of 19 AGs filed an amicus brief supporting Washington against a challenge by an airline association to the state's paid sick leave law.⁴⁴

Legislation

Many state attorneys general have units within their office dedicated to drafting and proposing legislation. Some have used their legislative units to introduce bills that enhance worker protections and target abusive practices. Others have assisted with proworker legislation in their capacity as counsel to state agencies.

Delaware. In Delaware, the attorney general's office assisted in developing the Delaware Contractor Registration Act, which requires construction contractors to, among other things, register with the state and disclose prior labor law citations or home improvement/ construction fraud convictions of contractors or of people with a financial interest in the contractor's business. ⁴⁵ It also allows for five-year suspension of a contractor's license for certain conduct, includes a civil penalty (between \$5,000 and \$85,000) for knowing violations, ⁴⁶ and allows the labor department to require a surety bond as a condition of registration when an applicant has prior violations.

Michigan. In Michigan, Attorney General Dana Nessel played a key role in promoting proworker legislative proposals, not yet enacted, that would strengthen whistleblower protections for employees reporting violations and toughen penalties for payroll fraud, among other things (Frost 2019).

Minnesota. During the 2019 legislative session, Minnesota Attorney General Keith Ellison played an instrumental role in achieving stronger anti–wage theft laws (Montemayor 2019).

New York. In early 2019, New York Attorney General Letitia James announced proposed legislation to strengthen anti-retaliation protections for immigrant workers (N.Y. AG 2019g). That proposal was ultimately passed and signed into law (N.Y. AG 2019a).

Washington. In 2020, Washington Attorney General Bob Ferguson, along with the state's governor, Jay Inslee, began advocating for a domestic workers bill of rights in their state (Goldberg 2020).

Issuing reports

Several attorneys general have issued reports, either about specific issues or as a compilation of their worker protection activities in the year. Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey's office issued *Annual Labor Day Reports* in 2018 and 2019. (Mass.

AG 2018e, 2019i). Washington Attorney General Bob Ferguson's office issued its first ever *Labor Day Report* in 2019 (Wash. AG 2019a). The New York Attorney General's office has issued annual Labor Day reports in prior years (Sheikh 2017). And, as noted above, D.C. Attorney General Karl Racine issued a 2019 report on misclassification of workers by construction contractors in the District (D.C. AG 2019c).

General advocacy, public leadership, and outreach

State AGs have played a highly public leadership role in standing up for workers in their states, garnering media and public attention to the issues affecting working people, and making sure workers are informed about their rights. A full list of activities would be extensive; the following four offices provide illustrative examples.

District of Columbia. District of Columbia Attorney General Karl Racine's office held a know-your-rights virtual event, in conjunction with a number of worker organizations, on July 1, 2020, the effective date of an increase in the District's minimum wage (Labor Project 2020).

Massachusetts. Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey's office received positive media coverage for its overall efforts to protect workers (Rath 2019). The office issued press releases in 2019 and 2020 summarizing enforcement actions in the construction industry (Mass. AG 2019a, 2020a).

Minnesota. Minnesota Attorney General Keith Ellison inaugurated a podcast, *Affording Your Life* (Ellison 2019a); two of the Season 1 podcasts covered workers' rights and wage theft issues (Ellison 2019b, 2019c). His office has also hosted roundtable discussions and listening sessions on wage theft (Minn. AG 2019c; Minnesota AFL-CIO 2020; Durheim 2019).

Pennsylvania. Pennsylvania Attorney General Josh Shapiro has conducted numerous outreach events on worker issues, and his office has used social media, including Twitter and Instagram, to expand the reach of these efforts. He participated in a "women in the workplace" listening session with Latina women in the Allentown/Bethlehem area (Shapiro 2019b); a roundtable with local labor leaders in the Lehigh Valley (Shapiro 2019a); and a listening session with drivers for platform-based driving companies (Uber, Lyft, etc.) in Philadelphia (Shapiro 2019c). He also participated in an Uber ride-along in Philadelphia, where, as a passenger, he asked the driver what challenges and difficulties he faced in his work (Shapiro 2019d).

Congressional testimony

Several attorneys general or their staff testified before Congress in 2019, including Illinois Attorney General Kwame Raoul (about wage theft), D.C. Attorney General Karl Racine (about misclassification), and a representative of Washington Attorney General Bob Ferguson (about no-poach, noncompetes, and similar anticompetitive issues).⁴⁷

2019 Labor Day activities

The period around Labor Day has presented an opportunity for state AGs to engage in labor-related efforts. In addition to traditional activities like marching in parades, the following are some examples of how state AGs marked Labor Day 2019.

- Connecticut. Connecticut Attorney General William Tong held a hearing on immigrant workers' rights (Conn. AG 2019).
- District of Columbia. D.C. Attorney General Karl Racine released a report (described above) on misclassification and held a public forum related to the release (D.C. AG 2019c; Maher 2019).
- Illinois. The office of Illinois Attorney General Kwame Raoul conducted workers' rights outreach in conjunction with Latin American consulates, with new office "know-your-rights" materials in English and Spanish (III. AG 2019c).
- Massachusetts. Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey issued her office's annual Labor Day report, as described above (Mass. AG 2019i).
- Maryland. Maryland Attorney General Brian Frosh unveiled a labor page on the AG office website (Md. AG n.d.).
- **New York.** New York Attorney General Letitia James authored a Spanish-language op-ed on immigrant workers' rights (James 2019).
- **Washington.** Washington Attorney General Bob Ferguson issued his office's inaugural Labor Day report, as previously described (Wash. AG 2019a).

Responding to federal rollbacks of workers' rights

Multistate action: Authoring comments in response to proposed regulations

During the period covered by this report (2018–2020), state attorneys general have been active in advocating in favor of workers' rights by drafting joint comments on proposed federal regulations on numerous labor-related topics.

Workplace injury reporting. In 2018, seven state AGs, led by the New Jersey AG, wrote a comment letter opposing a proposal by the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) and the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) to roll back the 2016 Workplace Illness and Injury Reporting Rule; the rule had required very large businesses to electronically submit annual reports on employee injuries and illnesses (Grewal et al. 2018). A group of six attorneys general later sued when the proposed rollback was finalized (see "Lawsuits against the federal government," below).

Child labor. In 2018, 12 state AGs, led by the Massachusetts AG, wrote a comment letter opposing a DOL-proposed rule change that would allow minors (ages 16–17) to operate power-driven patient lifts in health care settings without training or adult supervision (Healey et al. 2018). The Trump administration ultimately abandoned this rule (U.S. DOL 2019).

Joint employment under the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA). In 2019, 25 state AGs, led by the attorneys general of New York and Pennsylvania, submitted comments regarding a proposal by the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) that would narrow the definition of a joint employer, ⁴⁸ making it harder to hold higher-level companies "up the chain" liable for workplace violations (N.Y. AG 2019i; James et al. 2019b; Shierholz and Poydock 2020).

Joint employment under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA). In 2019, 18 state AGs, led by the attorneys general of Massachusetts, New York, and Pennsylvania, wrote a comment letter opposing a DOL-proposed rule to narrow the interpretation of joint employment under the FLSA (Healey et al. 2019). The final rule was similar to the original proposal.⁴⁹

Overtime coverage. In 2019, 15 state AGs, led by the New York and Pennsylvania attorneys general, wrote a comment letter opposing a DOL-proposed rule on the salary threshold for the executive, administrative, and professional (EAP) overtime exemption (often referred to as the "white collar" exemption) (James et al. 2019a). The letter notes that the proposed rule would weaken overtime coverage, particularly in comparison with a more protective 2016 proposed rule. The final rule was similar to the proposed rule.⁵⁰

Labor issues in anti-trust cases. In 2019, 18 state AGs, led by the D.C. attorney general, submitted comments to the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) in relation to hearings held by the FTC on competition and consumer protection in the 21st century (Racine et al.

2019). In the letter, the AGs urge greater consideration of labor issues in enforcement of anti-trust laws, including addressing no-hire and no-poach agreements, noncompete agreements, and labor issues arising in mergers. A group of 19 state AGs, led by the attorney general of Minnesota, later submitted a letter to the FTC, urging the Commission to start rulemaking to classify noncompete clauses in employment contracts as an unfair method of competition and illegal for low-wage workers (Minn. AG 2019b). In March 2020, a group of 19 state AGs submitted a formal comment letter to the FTC (D.C. AG 2020d). The FTC is still considering whether to undertake such a rulemaking.

Apprenticeship programs. In 2019, 13 state AGs, led by Washington's AG, wrote a comment letter urging DOL to modify a proposed rule about apprenticeship programs to ensure their quality and strengthen protections for apprentices (Ferguson et al. 2019).

Civil rights in the workplace. In 2019, 17 state AGs, led by California's and Pennsylvania's attorneys general, opposed a DOL-proposed rule that would undermine long-established civil rights protections prohibiting workplace discrimination by federal contractors (Shapiro et al. 2019). The proposed rule would make the religious organization exemption "broader and less defined," leaving it open to abuse by employers.

Protection of workers saving for retirement. In 2020, nine state AGs, led by the California AG, authored a comment letter opposing a DOL-proposed rule that would weaken protections for workers saving for retirement by reinstating a test that would allow financial advisers to avoid fiduciary obligations (Calif. AG 2020c, 2020d).

Lawsuits against the federal government

Several state attorneys general have filed lawsuits against the federal government, challenging diminutions of workers' rights or otherwise seeking to protect the workers in their jurisdictions.

Protecting access to paid sick leave. As described previously, in April 2020 New York Attorney General Letitia James sued DOL (N.Y. AG 2020g), challenging paid sick leave rules issued pursuant to the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA). In August 2020, her office prevailed: A federal court invalidated those rules as overly narrowing access to leave in excess of DOL's authority.⁵¹

Challenging revisions to the joint-employer rule. In February 2020, 18 AG offices, led by the New York and Pennsylvania AG's offices, filed a lawsuit against DOL, challenging a new federal rule narrowing the definition of a joint employer (Penn 2020).⁵² In June 2020, a federal district court denied a motion to dismiss the challenge.⁵³

Defending California labor protections. In February 2019, California Attorney General Xavier Becerra filed a petition seeking to protect the rights of truck drivers to take meal and rest breaks under California labor rules (Calif. AG 2019b). In March 2020, he filed a lawsuit challenging the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration's efforts to preempt state law and undermine California's meal and rest break rules (Calif. DIR 2020).

Protecting worker health and safety. In March 2019, six state AGs, led by New Jersey

Attorney General Gurbir Grewal, filed a lawsuit challenging DOL and OSHA's rescission of the 2016 Workplace Illness and Injury Reporting Rule, which had required very large businesses to electronically submit annual reports on employee injuries and illnesses (N.J. AG 2019).⁵⁴

Holding the federal government accountable. In August 2018, then—New York State Attorney General Barbara Underwood filed a lawsuit against DOL after it failed to respond to a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request for records about the new Payroll Audit Independent Determination (PAID) Program. Eleven state attorneys general, led by then—New York State Attorney General Eric Schneiderman, had expressed concerns about the PAID program in an April 2018 letter to DOL (N.Y. AG 2018m), including the concern that the program would require workers to waive rights under state law. A 2020 article authored by a management law firm attributed the modest results of the PAID program to employers' concern that "if they settle a matter through the PAID program and their state attorney general hears about it, the employer should expect a visit from state enforcement personnel" (Tabakman 2020).

Representing their states

General representation of states

A core function of state AG offices is representing their states in court. This work is conducted by all state AGs nationwide. In this capacity, state AGs are sometimes called upon to play a critical role in defending important worker protections.

California. In California, Attorney General Xavier Becerra has been responsible for defending all challenges to the state's new law, CA AB5, which adopts the more stringent "ABC test" for determining whether a worker is an employee. ⁵⁶ Several lawsuits have been filed challenging the law, including a suit by Uber and Postmates (Herrera 2019).

Previously, Attorney General Becerra's office defended the state against a lawsuit filed by a trucking association; the suit challenged the application of the ABC test to truck drivers, as required by the California Supreme Court's 2018 decision in *Dynamex Operation West, Inc. v. Superior Court* (the predecessor decision which ultimately led to legislative passage of AB5). Attorney General Becerra secured the dismissal of that lawsuit in 2019 (Calif. AG 2019c).

Massachusetts. Massachusetts Attorney General Maura Healey successfully defended against a lawsuit challenging the application of the commonwealth's Domestic Worker Bill of Rights laws to au pairs (Taylor 2020; Mass. AG 2020c). The final court ruling affirmed that au pairs are entitled to the minimum wage and other labor protections under Massachusetts law.

New York. The New York Attorney General's Office successfully represented the Commissioner of Labor in a case in which the labor department determined that a worker for Postmates was an employee and not an independent contractor under the state's

unemployment insurance law.⁵⁷ The Court of Appeals, the state's highest court, upheld the Commissioner's determination against a challenge by Postmates.

The AG's office is also defending the state against a lawsuit challenging the state's new law granting collective bargaining and other rights to farmworkers (Clark 2019).⁵⁸

Washington. Washington Attorney General Bob Ferguson successfully defended the state against a lawsuit by an airlines association challenging the state's paid sick leave law as unconstitutional (FordHarrison LLP 2019).

Representing states in relation to the Supreme Court Janus decision

In 2018, the U.S. Supreme Court issued its decision in *Janus v. American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees, Council 31*, holding that requiring public employees to pay union fair share agency fees to cover the costs of collective bargaining violates the First Amendment.⁵⁹ The decision bars unions from requiring workers who benefit from union representation to pay their fair share of that representation. As a result, workers who wish to join in union will be forced to operate with fewer and fewer resources (McNicholas 2018).

The state of Illinois was a respondent in the *Janus* case, represented by Illinois Attorney General Lisa Madigan.⁶⁰ Given the significance of the issue to states, a coalition of 21 state attorneys general filed an amicus brief in support of allowing agency fees.⁶¹

The Court's decision led to considerable uncertainty among state and municipal employers about how they should proceed in order to comply going forward. A number of state AGs played an active role in providing guidance to state and local agencies; over a dozen of them issued advisories or guidance documents: California, Connecticut, District of Columbia, Illinois, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Jersey, New Mexico, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Vermont, and Washington. These guidance documents varied, but overall, they specified that *Janus* was limited in its impact, applying only to agency fee payers. They also generally noted that the decision did not affect union members, and therefore did not require action from state and local public employers in relation to union members.

These advisories have been cited as persuasive in courts, ⁶³ including in orders issued by an Alaska and a New Mexico court. ⁶⁴

In addition, there have been a number of post-*Janus* lawsuits (Urevich 2019), which state AGs are defending. These cases concern issues such as recovery of already-paid agency fees by nonunion members or ongoing dues payments by union members. In October 2018, nine state AG offices signed on to a letter to the Liberty Justice Center, which had sent letters to a number of states threatening litigation unless they immediately ceased deducting dues and agency fees from employee paychecks (Mass. & Pa. AG 2018). The AGs' letter noted that the Center had misstated the *Janus* decision's meaning.

Conclusion and recommendations

State attorneys general are increasingly playing a significant and impactful role in protecting workers' rights and advancing worker protections within their jurisdictions. They are protecting people's hard-earned pay and fighting wage theft, through civil lawsuits and criminal prosecution. They are responding to pressing issues like worker needs during the pandemic, as well as misclassification, the platform or gig economy, noncompetes, and forced arbitration.

We recommend that state attorneys general, state legislatures, and worker advocates build on this valuable work by taking further action, as described below.

State attorney general offices

Become involved. If your office has not yet become engaged in protecting workers' rights, begin to do so. Learn more about the issue, meet with relevant stakeholder groups, review your office's jurisdiction, research pressing needs in your state, and begin to map out a plan of action.

Increase involvement. Attorney general offices who have already been involved in actions to defend workers' rights should continue to develop and increase their involvement in this area.

Establish workers' rights units. Attorney general offices without dedicated workers' rights units should consider creating such units, using existing staff and jurisdiction if necessary.

Build on existing workers' rights units. Offices with dedicated units should continue the good work they are doing and expand the reach of those units.

Coordinate with other states. Multistate coalitions are a valuable tool for enforcing and safeguarding workers' rights. State AG offices should continue (or begin, if they have not already) to collaborate with other state AGs on workers' rights issues that cross state lines.

State legislatures

Grant jurisdiction. State legislatures should explicitly grant jurisdiction to attorney general offices to investigate and enforce workplace rights laws (wage theft, misclassification, and others), as has recently occurred in Illinois and Minnesota. This jurisdiction should allow independent work on these issues by attorneys general on their own initiative, in addition to upon referral from another agency.

Set aside funds. State legislatures could also consider allocating dedicated funding to their attorney general's office for the purpose of enforcing workers' rights. Enforcement of anti-misclassification laws can also be revenue generators, since employers who misclassify workers are also failing to pay unemployment and other taxes.

Worker organizations and advocates

Engage with state AG offices. Worker organizations and advocates—including unions, worker centers, advocacy groups, legal services providers, and others—should consider ways to engage with their state attorney general's office, particularly in states where the office-holder has generally taken an interest in worker concerns, low-income communities, or economic, social, and/or racial justice. A full discussion of how to engage effectively with AG offices is beyond the scope of this report, but a meeting to become acquainted is usually a good first step.

For offices with dedicated units, advocates can start by meeting with unit heads. For other offices, worker advocates might ask for a meeting with any number of officials, such as the head of a public advocacy division (if one exists), or a high-ranking individual like a first deputy attorney general (typically the number two person in the office) or the chief of staff, or possibly with intergovernmental staffers who work to build the office's relationships with stakeholders.

Endnotes

- 1. In the interest of focus and brevity, this report does not include discussion of the various task forces in which state attorneys general participate, including misclassification and human trafficking task forces. This report also does not detail outreach and educational efforts related to human trafficking; these have generally not focused specifically on labor trafficking. Oregon's new Labor Trafficking Task Force, started in 2020, is an exception (Wilson 2020).
- 2. Those states are California, Florida, Georgia, Illinois, Michigan, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and Texas. See Cooper and Kroeger 2017.
- 3. *Epic Systems Corp. v. Lewis*, 138 S. Ct. 1612, 1634 (May 21, 2018). This case held that requiring workers to waive their rights to class actions pursuant to an arbitration agreement does not violate the National Labor Relations Act.
- 4. Some useful online resources providing general information about state attorney general offices include StateAG.org ("an educational resource on the office of state attorney general"); the National Association of Attorneys General website (naag.org); and the Conference of Western Attorneys General website (cwagweb.org). Finally, the website attorneysgeneral.org has considerable information about state AGs, including a several databases containing information about multi-state litigation, settlements, amicus briefs, and comments and letters. See State Litigation and AG Activity Database, attorneysgeneral.org (last visited April 7, 2020).
- The exception is the Massachusetts Attorney General's office, which is the primary enforcer of the commonwealth's labor laws.
- 6. Such complementary and overlapping jurisdiction exists in other areas: Many state attorney general offices enforce environmental, consumer, or civil rights laws even as there are state agencies who are primarily responsible for regulating the relevant industries and enforcing these laws statewide.
- 7. See D.C. AG 2017; III. AG n.d.; Mich. AG n.d.; Minn. AG 2019a; N.J. AG n.d.; Pa. AG n.d.

- 8. 15 ILCS 205/6.3.
- 9. Minn. Stat. §§ 177.45, 181.1721.
- 10. D.C. Code, § 32-1306.
- 11. Letter to Court, Document 49, and Complaint, Document 1 in *Derrick Palmer v. Amazon.com*, No. 1:20-cv-02468 (E.D.N.Y. 2020).
- 12. Yost 2020; Mich. AG 2020a, 2020c; WOODTV.com staff 2020; N.J. AG 2020a, 2020b.
- 13. California v. Uber Technologies, Inc., No. CGC-20-584402 (Superior Court, San Francisco Cty. August 10, 2020). Complaint filed May 5, 2020.
- 14. The prevailing wage is a wage higher than the minimum wage that is required to be paid by government contractors, typically when public buildings are built.
- 15. D.C. Code, § 32-531.02.
- 16. District of Columbia v. J.D. Nursing and Management Services Inc., et al., No. 2017 CA 008411 B (Super. Ct. D.C. 2019).
- 17. As of August 2020. To view paid sick time laws by state and locality, see A Better Balance's interactive online tool (ABB 2020).
- 18. Paid safe time provides covered employees the right to use accrued leave to seek assistance or take other safety measures if the employee or a family member may be the victim of any act or threat of domestic violence, unwanted sexual contact, stalking, or human trafficking. See NYC Consumer Affairs 2020.
- 19. State of Washington v. Horning Brothers, 339 F.Supp.3d 1106 (E.D. Wash. 2018), Consent Decree.
- 20. State of Washington v. Horning Brothers, 339 F.Supp.3d 1106 (E.D. Wash. 2018).
- 21. See nwjustice.org.
- 22. "Common law" refers to law developed by court cases and legal precedent, and not stated explicitly in a statute.
- 23. Complaint, *Illinois v. Elite Staffing, Inc.*, No. 2020CH05156 (Circuit Court, Chancery Division, Cook County IL 2020).
- 24. Brief of Amicus Curiae Josh Shapiro, Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, filed October 18, 2019, in support of the appellee, in the case *Pittsburgh Logistics Systems*, *LLC v. Beemac Trucking*, *LLC*, *et al.*, No. 134 WDA 2017 (Pa. Super. Ct. 2018).
- 25. State of Washington v. Mercurys Madness Inc. dba Mercurys Coffee Co. No. 19-2-28449-8 SEA (Sup. Ct. Wash. 2019).
- 26. Settlement and Consent Decree Against Mercurys Madness Inc. dba Mercurys Coffee Co., State of Washington v. Mercurys Madness Inc. dba Mercurys Coffee Co. No. 19-2-28449-8 SEA (Sup. Ct. Wash. 2019).
- 27. Consent Order, District of Columbia v. Power Design, Inc., et al. No. 2018 CA 005598 B (D.C. Super. Ct. 2018).
- 28. Settlement Agreement, State of New York v. Fedex Ground Package System, Inc. Id. 402960/10

- (Sup. Ct. NY 2018).
- District of Columbia v. DoorDash, Inc. (Super. Ct. D.C. 2019), Complaint for Violations of the Consumer Protection Procedures Act.
- 30. Massachusetts has adopted the "three-part test" (also known as the "ABC test") for determining employee status. See Mass. AG 2020k.
- 31. The Center for Progressive Reform has created a first-of-its-kind "Crimes Against Workers" database that lists many state criminal prosecutions of employers. See CPR 2020. See also Byrne 2019; Kashinsky 2019; Osborne 2019; Kings Cty. DA 2017; NY Cty. DA 2016.
- 32. California v. Jong Min Ju and Irene Park (Super. Ct. Cal. L.A. Cnty. 2019), Felony Complaint for Arrest Warrants.
- 33. *Montana v. Darren Booth* (First Jud. Dist. Ct. Lewis and Clark Cnty. 2017), State's Motion for Leave to File Information and Supporting Affidavit.
- 34. For the case involving the Hamptons diner owner, see N.Y. AG 2018h. For the Long Island food processor case, see N.Y. AG 2018a. For the three construction company cases, see N.Y. AG 2018d, 2018g, and 2018i.
- **35**. An amicus brief, also known as an amicus curiae ("friend of the court") brief, is a document regarding a court case that is filed by a party not directly involved in the case.
- 36. Brief of Massachusetts et al. as Amici Curiae in Support of Respondent, Dominic Oliveira, *New Prime Inc. v. Oliveira*, 139 S.Ct. 532 (2019).
- 37. New Prime Inc. v. Oliveira, 139 S.Ct. 532 (2019).
- 38. Certification from the United State District Court for the Eastern District of Washington in *Carranza v. Dovex Fruit Co.*, 190 Wn. 2d 612 (2018).
- 39. Amicus Brief of the Attorney General of Washington, *Carranza v. Dovex Fruit Co.*, 190 Wn. 2d 612 (2018).
- 40. Amicus Brief of Amicus Curiae State of Minnesota by Its Commissioner of Labor and Industry, *Graco v. Minneapolis*, Minn. Sup. Ct. No. A18-0593 (filed Aug. 5, 2019).
- 41. Brief and Addendum of Amicus Curiae State of Minnesota by Its Commissioner of Labor and Industry, *Minnesota Chamber of Commerce et al. v. City of Minneapolis*, Minn. Sup. Ct. No. A18-0771 (filed Sept. 3, 2019).
- 42. Brief of Amicus Curiae State of California in Support of Appellees, *Bernstein et. al. v. Virgin America et. al* (9th Cir. No. 19-15382, 2019).
- 43. Brief of Amici Curiae Washington, Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, District of Columbia, Hawaii, Illinois, Maine, Massachusetts, Maryland, Minnesota, Mississippi, Nevada, New Jersey, New York, North Carolina, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Vermont, and Virginia in Support of Appellees, *Bernstein et. al. v. Virgin America et. al* (9th Cir. No. 19-15382, 2019).
- 44. Brief of Amici Curiae Massachusetts, California, Connecticut, Delaware, the District of Columbia, Illinois, Maine, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, Nevada, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, North Carolina, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Vermont, and Virginia in Support of Appellees and Affirmance, *Air Transport Association of America, Inc. v. Washington* (9th Cir. No. 19-35937, Dkt. Entry 40 May 18, 2020).

- 45. 19 Del. Code Ann. § 3601 et seq.
- **46.** "Knowing" is defined in the code as "having actual knowledge of or acting with deliberate ignorance or reckless disregard for the prohibition involved."
- 47. See III. AG 2019d; Racine 2019a; Rao 2019.
- 48. Under the joint-employer doctrine, more than one entity may be a person's employer, based on a number of factors; while the analysis varies among different statutes and states, and between state and federal law, courts often consider employers' authority to control certain aspects of the employment relationship, such as authority to determine pay, schedules, and other job conditions. As employers have outsourced various functions to contractors and subcontractors, the workplace has become increasingly "fissured" (Weil 2014). These arrangements have often enabled employers to limit and evade liability for labor standards violations and to avoid the bargaining table—making it nearly impossible for workers to enforce their rights and for unions to negotiate for better working conditions (McNicholas and von Wilpert 2017). A strong joint-employer standard is necessary to combat such employer abuses.
- 49. Joint Employer Status Under the Fair Labor Standards Act [final rule], 85 Fed. Reg. 2820–2862 (January 16, 2020).
- 50. Defining and Delimiting the Exemptions for Executive, Administrative, Professional, Outside Sales and Computer Employees [final rule], 84 Fed. Reg. 51230–51308 (September 27, 2019).
- 51. New York v. United States Department of Labor, No. 20-CV-3020 (S.D.N.Y. August 3, 2020).
- 52. New York v. Scalia, No. 1:20-cv-01689 (S.D.N.Y. Feb. 26, 2020).
- New York v. Scalia, No. 1:20-cv-01689-GHW, Document 74 (S.D.N.Y. Feb. 26, 2020). Reported in Law360 2020.
- 54. New Jersey et al. v. Acosta (D. D.C. Case 1:19-cv-00621, 2019), Complaint for Declaratory and Injunctive Relief.
- 55. New York v. United States Department of Labor, No. 1:18-cv-07029 (S.D.N.Y. August 6, 2018).
- 56. Chapter 296, California Assembly Bill No. 5 (2019). See McNicholas and Poydock 2019 for an explanation of the ABC test.
- 57. In re Vega, 2020 N.Y. Slip Op. 02094 (N.Y. Court of Appeals March 26, 2020).
- 58. Farm Laborers Fair Labor Practices Act, Assembly Bill A8419 (2019).
- Janus v. American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees, Council 31, et al., 138
 Ct. 2448 (2018).
- 60. Brief in Opposition for Respondents Lisa Madigan and Michael Hoffman, *Janus v. AFSCME Council 31*, 138 S. Ct. 2448 (2018).
- 61. Brief for the States of New York, Alaska, Connecticut, Delaware, Hawaii, Iowa, Kentucky, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Minnesota, New Jersey, New Mexico, North Carolina, Oregon, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Vermont, Virginia and Washington, and the District of Columbia as Amici Curiae in Support of Respondents, *Janus v. AFSCME Council 31*, 138 S. Ct. 2448 (2018).
- **62**. See Calif. AG 2018; Conn. AG 2018; D.C. AG 2018b; Ill. AG 2018b; Md. AG 2018; Mass. AG 2018b; N.J. AG 2018; N.M. AG 2018; Ore. AG 2018; Pa. AG 2018; R.I. AG 2018; Vt. AG 2018; Wash. AG

2018a. The attorneys general of Alaska, Indiana, and Texas have issued differing opinions (Alaska AG 2019; Ind. AG 2020; Texas AG 2020). These opinions are at odds with the majority of their peers in other states, and the Alaska attorney general's opinion letter was rejected in court. See *Alaska v. Alaska State Employees Association* (Super. Ct. Alaska 3d Jud. Dist. Anchorage 2019), Temporary Restraining Order.

- 63. In legal terminology, an opinion, court decision, or other authority that is "persuasive" does not bind the court legally and is not required to be followed, but it is taken into account and considered compelling and persuasive by the court making a decision.
- 64. Alaska v. Alaska State Employees Association (Super. Ct. Alaska 3d Jud. Dist. Anchorage 2019), Temporary Restraining Order; AFSCME Council 18, Local 3277 v. City of Rio Rancho (N.M. Pub. Emp. Labor Relations Bd. 2018), Temporary Restraining Order and Preliminary Injunction.

References

Note: To make it easier to locate references, we have alphabetized citations to Attorney General offices by the name of the jurisdiction, so, for example, the Office of the Attorney General for the District of Columbia is listed as "District of Columbia Attorney General's Office."

A Better Balance (ABB). 2020. *Interactive Overview of Paid Sick Time Laws in the United States* (online interactive tool). Accessed May 31, 2020.

Abrams, Rachel. 2018. "No Poach' Deals for Fast-Food Workers Face Scrutiny by States." New York Times, July 9, 2018.

Alaska Attorney General's Office (Alaska AG). 2019. "Attorney General Issues Legal Opinion on *Janus* Decision" (press release). August 27, 2019.

Arizona Attorney General's Office (Ariz. AG). 2020. "AG Brnovich Reminds Employees of Their Rights During COVID-19 Outbreak" (press release). March 16, 2020.

Associated Press (AP). 2020. "Target, Walmart, Costco Listed Among 1000+ Complaints to AG About Non-Compliance with Coronavirus Regs." WHDH, July 21, 2020.

Avi-Yonah, Shera S., and Delano R. Franklin. 2019. "Mass. Attorney General's Office Found Student-Run Harvard Shop Owed Employees \$46,000, Violated Labor Laws." *The Harvard Crimson*, February 28, 2019.

Baker, Mike. 2020. "Feds Suspect Vast Fraud Network Is Targeting U.S. Unemployment Systems." *New York Times*, May 16, 2020.

Bartz, Diane, and Paresh Dave. 2020. "California Probes Amazon Worker Treatment During Pandemic: Court Filing." *Reuters*, July 27, 2020.

Berg, Lauren. 2020. "Lyft Sued for Paid Sick Leave in Coronavirus Crisis." Law360, May 29, 2020.

Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). 2020. "Union Members Summary" (economic news release). January 22, 2020.

Byrne, Matt. 2019 "Contractor Indicted on Manslaughter Charges in Worker's Fatal Fall from Roof." *Portland Press Herald*, April 10, 2019.

California Attorney General's Office (Calif. AG). 2018. "Affirming Labor Rights and Obligations in Public Workplaces" (advisory). Issued 2018.

California Attorney General's Office (Calif. AG). 2019a. "Attorney General Becerra, California Labor Commissioner's Office File Charges Against Operators of Underground Garment Shop Licensing Scheme" (press release). February 25, 2019.

California Attorney General's Office (Calif. AG). 2019b. "Attorney General Becerra, California Labor Commissioner's Office File Petition Before the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals to Defend California Meal and Rest Break Rules" (press release). February 7, 2019.

California Attorney General's Office (Calif. AG). 2019c. "Attorney General Becerra Secures Dismissal of Trucking Group Lawsuit Challenging Dynamex, Protects California Workers" (press release). April 2, 2019.

California Attorney General's Office (Calif. AG). 2020a. "Attorney General Becerra and City Attorneys of Los Angeles, San Diego, and San Francisco Sue Uber and Lyft Alleging Worker Misclassification" (press release). May 5, 2020.

California Attorney General's Office (Calif. AG). 2020b. "Attorney General Becerra Files Amicus Defending California Labor Laws and Thousands of Airline Flight Attendants" (press release). January 3, 2020.

California Attorney General's Office (Calif. AG). 2020c. "Attorney General Becerra Opposes DOL Proposal that Would Allow Financial Advisors to Profit at the Expense of Their Clients Saving for Retirement" (press release). August 6, 2020.

California Attorney General's Office (Calif. AG). 2020d. "Re: ZRIN 1210-ZA29 – Improving Investment Advice for Workers & Retirees." Letter from nine state attorneys general to the U.S. Department of Labor, EBSA, Office of Exemption Determinations, August 6, 2020.

California Department of Industrial Relations (Calif. DIR). 2020. "Attorney General Becerra, Labor Commissioner's Office Challenge Federal Action Undermining Protections for Bus Drivers" (press release). California.gov website, March 2020.

Carré, Françoise. 2015. (In)dependent Contractor Misclassification. Economic Policy Institute, June 8, 2015.

Carusone, Christopher D., Steven M. Williams, and Carl L. Engel. 2020. "OAG Brings Criminal Charges Against Company, Owner for Wage Violations." *The Legal Intelligencer*, January 14, 2020.

Center for Progressive Reform (CPR). 2020. *Crimes Against Workers Database*. Accessed May 30, 2020.

Chiem, Linda. 2020. "DC AG Backs Lyft Driver in Sick Leave Arbitration Dispute." *Law360*, July 22, 2020

Clark, Dan M. 2019. "Agriculture Groups File Suit to Delay NY Law Granting Farmworkers Right to Organize." *New York Law Journal*, December 30, 2019.

Colvin, Alexander J.S. 2018. *The Growing Use of Mandatory Arbitration: Access to the Courts Is Now Barred for More Than 60 Million American Workers.* Economic Policy Institute, April 2018.

Colvin, Alexander J.S., and Heidi Shierholz. 2019. *Noncompete Agreements: Ubiquitous, Harmful to Wages and to Competition, and Part of a Growing Trend of Employers Requiring Workers to Sign*

Away Their Rights. Economic Policy Institute, December 2019.

Conference of Western Attorneys General (CWAG). 2020. Official website at cwagweb.org. Accessed March 2020.

Conger, Kate. 2020. "California Sues Uber and Lyft, Claiming Workers Are Misclassified." New York Times, May 5, 2020.

Conger, Kate, and Daisuke Wakabayashi. 2020. "Massachusetts Sues Uber and Lyft over the Status of Drivers." New York Times, July 14, 2020.

Connecticut Attorney General's Office (Conn. AG). 2018. "General Guidance Regarding the Rights and Duties of Public-Sector Employers and Employees in the State of Connecticut After *Janus v. AFSCME Council 31*" (web page). Guidance issued August 2018.

Connecticut Attorney General's Office (Conn. AG). 2019. "Panel Discussion with State Reps. Mike D'Agostino, Josh Elliott, and Robyn Porter on Protecting Immigrant Workers' Rights." Announcement for event held September 18, 2019.

Cooper, David, and Teresa Kroeger. 2017. Employers Steal Billions from Workers' Paychecks Each Year: Survey Data Show Millions of Workers Are Paid Less Than the Minimum Wage, at Significant Cost to Taxpayers and State Economies. Economic Policy Institute, May 2017.

Copeland, Dave. 2020a. "Danvers Companies Hit with Coronavirus Safety Complaints." *Patch*, July 24, 2020.

Copeland, Dave. 2020b. "Peabody Companies Hit with Coronavirus Safety Complaints." *Patch*, July 24, 2020.

Cox, John. 2020. "State Investigates Ag's COVID-19 Safeguards." *Bakersfield Californian*, June 27, 2020.

Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney's Office, District of Oregon (DOJ OR). 2020. "U.S. Attorney and Oregon Attorney General Partner to Protect Oregonians from COVID-19 Fraud" (press release). May 5, 2020.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2017. "Attorney General Racine to Enforce Workers' Rights Laws Against Abusive Employers" (press release). October 24, 2017.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2018a. "AG Racine Recovers \$15K in Stolen Wages for DC Cell Phone Store Workers" (press release). October 30, 2018.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2018b. "Attorney General Advisory: Affirming Public Sector Labor Rights and Responsibilities After *Janus*." July 2018.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2018c. "Attorney General Racine Secures Lost Wages for Employees of Fast Food Franchises in the District" (press release). May 30, 2018.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2018d. "Affirming Public Sector Labor Rights and Responsibilities After *Janus*" (advisory). Accessed January 2020.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2019a. "AG Racine Recovers \$10K+ in Unpaid Wages for District Food Service Workers" (press release). August 6, 2019.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2019b. "AG Racine Recovers \$100K+ in Unpaid Wages for District Sheet Metal Workers" (press release). April 29, 2019.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2019c. "AG Racine Releases Report on Payroll Fraud in District Construction Industry" (press release). September 10, 2019.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2019d. "AG Racine Sues DoorDash for Deceiving District Consumers by Taking Tips from Food Delivery Workers" (press release). November 19, 2019.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2019e. *Illegal Worker Misclassification:* Payroll Fraud in the District's Construction Industry. Issue Brief and Economic Report, September 2019.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2019f. "Re: Request for Information Regarding Arbitration of Employment-Related Claims." Letter to the American Arbitration Association, signed by 12 state attorneys general, November 12, 2019.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2019g. "Re: Request for Information Regarding Arbitration of Employment-Related Claims." Letter to Judicial Arbitration and Mediation Services, Inc., signed by 12 state attorneys general, November 12, 2019.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2019h. "Testimony on Worker Misclassification and Payroll Fraud Prevention Act" (press release). September 26, 2019.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2020a. "AG Racine Announces National Electrical Contractor Will Pay \$2.75 Million to Workers and the District to Resolve Wage Theft Lawsuit" (press release). January 15, 2020.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2020b. "AG Racine Secures Instacart Agreement to Expand COVID-19 Paid Sick Leave for Grocery Delivery Workers" (press release). June 2, 2020.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2020c. Letter to Mayor Muriel Bowser re classification of grocery store workers in the District. April 17, 2020.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2020d. "AG Racine Leads 19 Attorneys General Urging Federal Trade Commission to Crack Down on Abusive Non-Competes in the Workplace" (press release). March 12, 2020.

District of Columbia Attorney General's Office (D.C. AG). 2020e. "AG Racine Recovers \$142K in Unpaid Wages for District Restaurant Workers" (press release). June 16, 2020.

DoorDash. 2020. "AG Shapiro and DoorDash Announce Expanded Gig Worker Protection During COVID-19 Emergency." *Cision PR Newswire*, May 4, 2020.

Durheim, Alison. 2019. "Minnesota Attorney General Keith Ellison Stops in Mankato on Listening Tour." KEYC News, July 19, 2019.

Ellison, Keith. 2019a. *Affording Your Life with Minnesota Attorney General Keith Ellison* (podcast). Launched August 2019.

Ellison, Keith. 2019b. "Season 1, Episode #3: Affording Wages with Lead Attorney Jonathan Moler and Lead Wage Theft Investigator Ana Vergara." *Affording Your Life with Minnesota Attorney General Keith Ellison* (podcast), October 7, 2019.

Ellison, Keith. 2019c. "Season 1, Episode #6: What Is Wage Theft? with Workers' Rights Advocate Terri Gerstein." *Affording Your Life with Minnesota Attorney General Keith Ellison* (podcast),

December 9, 2019.

Feiner, Lauren. 2020. "Appeals Court Grants Uber and Lyft a Temporary Reprieve Following Threats to Shut Down in California." CNBC.com, August 20, 2020.

Ferguson, Bob, et al. 2019. "Re: Apprenticeship Programs, Labor Standards for Registration, Amendment of Regulations, RIN 1205-AB85." Comments submitted by the office of the Attorney General of Washington on behalf of 13 state attorneys general, to the U.S. Department of Labor, August 26, 2019.

Flanagan, Jane. 2019. *No Exit: Understanding Employee Non-Competes and Identifying Best Practices to Limit Their Overuse*. American Constitution Society, November 2019.

Flanagan, Jane. 2020. "Alt-Enforcers: The Emergence of State Attorneys General as Workplace Rights Enforcers." *Chicago-Kent Law Review* 95, no. 1 (Summer 2020).

Flanagan, Jane, and Terri Gerstein. 2019. "Welcome Developments on Limiting Noncompete Agreements: A Growing Consensus Leads to New State Laws, a Possible FTC Rule Making, and a Strong Bipartisan Senate Bill." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), November 7, 2019.

FordHarrison LLP. 2019. "U.S. District Court Rules in Favor of Airline Flight Crew Employees on Paid Sick Leave Challenge." *JDSupra*, October 18, 2019.

Frost, Mikenzie. 2019. "Attorney General Nessel Supports New Legislative Push to Prevent Payroll Fraud in Michigan." *NBC25 News*, August 29, 2019.

Gerstein, Terri, and Marni von Wilpert. 2018. *State Attorneys General Can Play Key Roles in Protecting Workers' Rights*. Economic Policy Institute, May 2018.

Goldberg, Michael. 2020. "Q&A: Why Attorney General Bob Ferguson Is Pushing a Domestic Workers Bill of Rights." Washington State Wire, February 11, 2020.

Greenhouse, Steven. 2020. "Bernie's Army Redeploys to Support Covid-19's Frontline Workers." *In These Times*, April 29, 2020.

Grewal, Gurbir S., et al. 2018. "Re: Docket No. OSHA-2013-0023/RIN 1218-AD17 Proposal to Limit Reporting of Workplace Injuries and Illnesses, 83 Fed. Reg. 36,494." Comments submitted by the attorneys general of New Jersey, Maryland, Massachusetts, New York, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, and Washington to the U.S. Department of Labor, September 28, 2018.

Hagemann, Hannah. "Wisconsin Supreme Court Overturns the State's Stay-at-Home Orders." National Public Radio, May 13, 2020.

Hamaji, Kate, Rachel Deutsch, Elizabeth Nicolas, Celine McNicholas, Heidi Shierholz, and Margaret Poydock. 2019. *Unchecked Corporate Power: Forced Arbitration, the Enforcement Crisis, and How Workers Are Fighting Back*. Economic Policy Institute, Center for Popular Democracy, and National Employment Law Project, May 2019.

Healey, Maura, et al. 2018. "Re: Proposed Rulemaking Titled 'Expanding Employment, Training, and Apprenticeship Opportunities for 16- and 17- Year Olds in Health Care Occupations Under the Fair Labor Standards Act." Comments submitted by the attorneys general of Massachusetts, California, Delaware, Hawaii, Illinois, Maryland, New Jersey, New York, Rhode Island, Virginia, Washington, and the District of Columbia to the U.S. Department of Labor, December 11, 2018.

Healey, Maura, et al. 2019. "Re: Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (RIN: 1235-AA26), Joint Employer Status Under the Fair Labor Standards Act." Comments submitted by the attorneys general of Massachusetts, New York, Pennsylvania, and 15 additional states and the District of Columbia, to the U.S. Department of Labor, June 25, 2019.

Herrera, Sebastian. 2019. "Uber, Postmates Sue California Over Gig Law, Escalating Fight." Wall Street Journal, December 30, 2019.

Herring, Mark, and Andy Beshear. 2019. "Re: *In re: Blackjewel, L.L.C.*, *et al.*, Chapter 11 Case No. 19-30289." Attorneys general of Virginia and Kentucky joint letter regarding unpaid wages, July 16, 2019.

Huffaker, Christopher. 2020. "Woburn Companies Hit with Coronavirus Safety Complaints." *Patch*, July 25, 2020.

Illinois Attorney General's Office (III. AG). 2018a. "Attorney General Madigan Reaches Settlement with WeWork to End Use of Overly Broad Non-Competes" (press release). September 18, 2018.

Illinois Attorney General's Office (III. AG). 2018b. "Guidance Regarding Rights and Duties of Public Employees, Public Employers, and Public Employee Unions After *Janus v. AFSCME Council 31*" (press release). July 19, 2018.

Illinois Attorney General's Office (III. AG). 2019a. "Attorney General Madigan Reaches Settlement with National Payday Lender for Imposing Unlawful Non-Compete Agreements" (press release). January 7, 2019.

Illinois Attorney General's Office (III. AG). 2019b. "Attorney General Raoul Testifies Before Congressional Committee About Wage Theft Crisis" (press release). April 9, 2019.

Illinois Attorney General's Office (III. AG). 2019c. *Know Your Workplace Rights / Conozca Sus Derechos Laborales* (brochure). Last revised October 2019.

Illinois Attorney General's Office (III. AG). 2019d. *Non-Compete Agreements – Frequently Asked Questions*. Last revised October 2019.

Illinois Attorney General's Office (III. AG). 2020a. "Attorney General Raoul Urges Walmart to Strengthen Worker Protections During Covid-19 Pandemic" (press release). June 2, 2020.

Illinois Attorney General's Office (III. AG). 2020b. "Attorney General Raoul Files Lawsuit Against Staffing Agencies for Use of No-Poach Agreements and Wage-Fixing" (press release). July 29, 2020.

Illinois Attorney General's Office (III. AG). n.d. "Defending Your Rights: Workplace Rights Bureau" (web page).

Indiana Attorney General's Office (Ind. AG). 2020. "AG Hill: State Must Inform Public Employees of First Amendment Rights Pertaining to Labor Unions" (press release). June 17, 2020.

InsiderNJ. 2019. "Contractor Pleads Guilty to Falsifying Records to Cheat Workers out of \$200,000 by Not Paying Prevailing Wages." March 27, 2019.

James, Letitia. 2019. "El Día del Trabajo es también un feriado para inmigrantes en EEUU." El Diario, September 1, 2019.

James, Letitia, et al. 2019a. "Re: Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (RIN: 1235-AA20), Defining and Delimiting the Exemptions for Executive, Administrative, Professional, Outside Sales and Computer Employees." Comments submitted on behalf of the attorneys general of New York, Pennsylvania,

and 13 additional states to the U.S. Department of Labor, May 21, 2019.

James, Leticia, et al. 2019b. "Re: Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (RIN: 3142-AA13), The Standard for Determining Joint-Employer Status." Comments submitted by the attorneys general of New York, Pennsylvania and 23 additional states, to the National Labor Relations Board, January 28, 2019.

Johnson, Matthew S., Kurt Lavetti, and Michael Lipsitz. 2019. "The Labor Market Effects of Legal Restrictions on Worker Mobility." Last revised October 2019.

Johnston, Katie. 2019. "As Gig Economy Expands into Temporary Staffing, Worker Protections Retreat." *Boston Globe*, November 14, 2019.

Johnston, Katie. 2020. "Child Labor Violations, Especially at Fast-Food Chains, Pile Up in Mass." *Boston Globe*, February 17, 2020.

Kashinsky, Lisa. 2019. "Drain Company Owner Convicted of Manslaughter in South End Trench Collapse." *Boston Herald*, October 31, 2019.

Kings County District Attorney (Kings Cty. DA). 2017. "Construction Company Owner Indicted for Manslaughter" (press release). May 10, 2017.

KIRO 7 News staff. 2018. "L & I Fines Taco Bell Franchise Owner Nearly \$120,000." Segment aired August 3, 2018, on KIRO 7 News.

Labor Project. 2020. "Did you know that on July 1st the minimum wage will increase and workers in DC will be able to access paid family leave?" Twitter, @LaborProject, June 30, 2020, 10:55 a.m.

Law360. 2020. "DOL Can't Skirt States' Effort to Sink Joint Employer Rule." June 2, 2020.

Lawless, Donald P. 2019. "Michigan Employers Act Before the Payroll Fraud Enforcement Unit Comes Knocking." *National Law Review*, September 17, 2019.

Levine, Marianne. 2018. "Behind the Minimum Wage Fight, a Sweeping Failure to Enforce the Law." *Politico*, February 18, 2018.

Liman Center for Public Interest Law (Liman Center). 2020. "Yale Law School Fellowship" (web page). Accessed March 2020.

Lipsitz, Michael, and Evan Starr. 2019. "Low-Wage Workers and the Enforceability of Non-Compete Agreements." Last revised December 9, 2019. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=3452240.

Maher, Jake. 2019. "Racine Slated to Testify in Congress in Wake of AG's Report on Illegal Worker Misclassification in DC's Construction Industry." *DC Line*, September 26, 2019. Updated October 2, 2019.

Maryland Attorney General's Office (Md. AG). 2018. "Attorney General Frosh Issues Advisory Affirming Public Sector Workers' Rights in the Wake of U.S. Supreme Court Ruling in *Janus v. AFSCME*" (press release). July 23, 2018.

Maryland Attorney General's Office (Md. AG). 2020. "Attorney General Frosh Leads Coalition Urging the Trump Administration to Protect the Health and Safety of Tens of Thousands of U.S. Meat and Poultry Workers" (press release). May 12, 2020.

Maryland Attorney General's Office (Md. AG). n.d. "Protecting Maryland Workers" (web page). Accessed February 2020.

Massachusetts and Pennsylvania Attorney General's Offices (Mass. & Pa. AG). 2018. Letter responding to letters to states from the Liberty Justice Center following the *Janus* decision. Signed by representatives of nine state attorney general offices, October 5, 2018. Viewable via the searchable Multistate Letters and Comments database at https://attorneysgeneral.org/multistate-activities-data.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2018a. "AG Healey Cites Transportation Company Nearly \$500,000 for Misclassification and Overtime Violations" (press release). September 24, 2018.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2018b. "Attorney General Advisory: Affirming Labor Rights and Obligations in Public Workplaces." July 3, 2018.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2018c. "Dorchester Supermarket Pays Back Thousands of Dollars in Wages to Workers in AG Settlement" (press release). April 11, 2018.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2018d. "Dunkin Donuts Operator Pays \$60,000 Penalty for Violating State's Earned Sick Time Law" (press release). January 26, 2018.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2018e. *Protecting Massachusetts Workers: Attorney General Maura Healey's 2018 Labor Day Report*. September 3, 2018.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2018f. "Re: Request for Information Regarding Franchise Agreements." Request for information sent on behalf of 11 state attorney general offices, July 9, 2018.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2018g. "Supermarket Owner Settles Claims of Not Paying Workers Minimum Wage, Overtime or Sunday Pay" (press release). March 22, 2018.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2018h. "Construction Company Cited over \$837,000 for Making Illegal Deductions from Workers' Paychecks" (press release). October 31, 2018.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019a. "AG Healey Assesses More Than \$2.7 Million in Penalties and Restitution Against Construction Companies in 2018" (press release). February 27, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019b. "AG Healey Cites Qdoba Restaurant Chain More Than \$400,000 Penalty for Child Labor Violations at Massachusetts Locations" (press release). August 14, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019c. "Boston Grocery Store Agrees to Pay Back Workers Following Wage Violations" (press release). March 3, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019d. "Cleaning Company Owner Pleads Guilty, Sentenced to Jail for Insurance Fraud" (press release). October 9, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019e. "Cleaning Company with Statewide Whole Foods Contract Cited \$335,000 for Wage, Payroll Violations and Worker Misclassification" (press release). April 17, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019f. "Four Fast Food Chains to End Use of No-Poach Agreements" (press release). March 12, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019g. "Home Healthcare Company to Pay Back Wages to More Than 200 Employees After AG's Investigation of Wage Theft" (press release).

July 15, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019h. "In Major Wage Theft Case, Ipswich Construction Company Cited \$580,000 for Violating State Wage Laws" (press release). February 28, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019i. *Protecting Massachusetts Workers: Attorney General Maura Healey's 2019 Labor Day Report*. September 2, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019j. "Taunton Construction Company Owners to Pay for Wage Violations" (press release). March 25, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2019k. "Temp Company Owners Plead Guilty to Wage Theft, Intimidation, and Retaliation Against Warehouse Workers" (press release). December 12, 2019.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020a. "AG Healey Assesses Nearly \$3 Million in Penalties and Back Wages Against Construction Companies in 2019" (press release). January 16, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020b. "AG Healey, Chipotle Reach Nearly \$2 Million Settlement to Resolve Child Labor and Earned Sick Time Violations" (press release). January 27, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020c. "Domestic Workers" (web page). Updated February 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020d. "Staffing Agency Agrees to Treat Workers as Employees in Agreement with AG's Office" (press release). February 24, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020e. "Three Fast Food Chains Agree to End Use of No-Poach Agreements" (press release). March 2, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020f. "Wendy's Resolves Child Labor Law Violations at Massachusetts Locations" (press release). February 18, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020g. "AG Healey Advocates for Paid Sick Leave for Ride-Share Drivers During COVID-19 Pandemic" (press release). March 27, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020h. "AG Healey Calls on Amazon and Whole Foods to Immediately Improve Paid Leave to Employees During COVID-19 Emergency" (press release). March 25, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020i. "AG Healey Leads Multistate Group Urging Amazon and Whole Foods to Strengthen Worker Protections During COVID-19 Pandemic" (press release). May 12, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020j. "Home Health Company Cited More Than \$400,000 for Failing to Pay Overtime, Records Violations" (press release). March 5, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020k. "Independent Contractors: Find Out Who Can Be Classified as an Independent Contractor" (web page). Accessed February 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020I. "AG Healey Announces Enhanced Resources for Workers to Report Safety Concerns as State Begins Phased Reopening" (press release). May 20, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020m. "AG Healey: Uber and Lyft Drivers Are Employees Under Massachusetts Wage and Hour Laws" (press release). July 14, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020n. "AG's Fair Labor Division Complaints" [data set]. Downloadable CSV file. Last updated August 3, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020o. "Report Unsafe Working Conditions in Massachusetts During COVID-19" (web page). Accessed August 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020p. "Workplace Safety Data" [data set]. Excel file downloadable from "Additional Resources" list under "Your Rights as an Employee" in *Guide: Resources During COVID-19*. Accessed online August 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020q. "AG Healey Secures More Than \$186,000 from Utility Service Provider That Failed to Pay Workers Overtime" (press release). July 28, 2020.

Massachusetts Attorney General's Office (Mass. AG). 2020r. "Restaurant Operators to Pay Restitution to Employees for Violating Massachusetts Wage and Hour Laws" (press release). August 4, 2020.

McNicholas, Celine. 2018. "In 5–4 Decision, Supreme Court Undercuts Workers' Freedom to Organize" (statement). Economic Policy Institute, June 27, 2018.

McNicholas, Celine, Zane Mokhiber, and Adam Chaikof. 2017. *Two Billion Dollars in Stolen Wages Were Recovered for Workers in 2015 and 2016—and That's Just a Drop in the Bucket.* Economic Policy Institute, December 2017.

McNicholas, Celine, and Margaret Poydock. 2019. *How California's AB5 Protects Workers from Misclassification* (fact sheet). Economic Policy Institute, November 2019.

McNicholas, Celine, and Marni von Wilpert. 2017. *The Joint Employer Standard and the National Labor Relations Board: What Is at Stake for Workers?* Economic Policy Institute, May 2017.

Michigan Attorney General's Office (Mich. AG). 2019a. "Michigan AG Nessel Issues 13 Felony Charges in First Payroll Fraud Case" (press release). August 28, 2019.

Michigan Attorney General's Office (Mich. AG). 2019b. "Michigan AG Nessel to Intervene in Lawsuit to Ensure Workers Get Past-Due Wages" (press release). September 5, 2019.

Michigan Attorney General's Office (Mich. AG). 2020a. "AG Office Denies Craft Store's Position That In-Store Operations Are Essential" (press release). March 31, 2020.

Michigan Attorney General's Office (Mich. AG). 2020b. "AG's Office Warns Menards About Business Practices During COVID-19 Outbreak" (press release). April 1, 2020.

Michigan Attorney General's Office (Mich. AG). 2020c. "Re: Cease & Desist Notice (Executive Order of the Governor 2020-21)" (letter). March 31, 2020.

Michigan Attorney General's Office (Mich. AG). 2020e. "Re: Executive Order of the Governor 2020-21" (letter). March 31, 2020.

Michigan Attorney General's Office (Mich. AG). 2020f. "Frequently Asked Questions About Employee Rights and Employer Obligations and COVID-19" (web page). Accessed June 2020.

Michigan Attorney General's Office (Mich. AG). n.d. "Michigan's Cracking Down on Payroll Fraud" (web page). Accessed January 2020.

Minnesota AFL-CIO. 2020. "Anoka County Wage Theft Listening Session with Attorney General Keith Ellison" (web page). Announcement for listening session on January 27, 2020.

Minnesota Attorney General's Office (Minn. AG). 2019a. "Attorney General Ellison Announces New Wage Theft Unit in AGO" (press release). July 15, 2019.

Minnesota Attorney General's Office (Minn. AG). 2019b. "Attorney General Ellison Leads Fight to Classify Non-Compete Clauses as Unfair and Illegal" (press release). November 18, 2019.

Minnesota Attorney General's Office (Minn. AG). 2019c. "Thursday—Saturday: AG Ellison to Listen to Minnesotans in South-Central and Southwest Minnesota" (press release). July 17, 2019.

Minnesota Attorney General's Office (Minn. AG). 2020a. "Bartmann, Bartmann Hospitality, Inc letter." Notification of labor violations (letter). March 25, 2020.

Minnesota Attorney General's Office (Minn. AG). 2020b. "Attorney General Ellison Asks Bartmann Hospitality, Inc. to Reply to Reports of Withheld Wages and Gratuities" (press release). March 27, 2020.

Montana Attorney General's Office (Mont. AG). 2019. "Helena Man Pleads Guilty To Felony Employer Misconduct" (press release). October 3, 2019.

Montemayor, Stephen. 2019. "Minnesota Lawmakers, Officials Hail New Wage-Theft Law as Nation's Strongest." *Star Tribune*, July 15, 2019.

Montemayor, Stephen. 2020. "Mom's Death Helps Drive Keith Ellison's Fight Against 'Devastating' Virus." *Star Tribune*, April 25, 2020.

Montgomery, David H. 2020. "Supreme Court Upholds Minneapolis Sick Time Ordinance." MPR News, June 10, 2020.

Moskin, Julia, and Kim Severson. 2020. "The Spotted Pig, Where Employees Were Sexually Harassed, Closes." New York Times, January 27, 2020.

Mulholland, Sarah. 2020. "Colorado Attorney General Forces Several Businesses To Comply With Coronavirus Stay-At-Home Order." *CPR News*, April 2, 2020.

Mulvaney, Katie. 2020. "Owner of Ex-Cleaning Contractor at CCRI Faces Wage Theft, Workers' Compensation Charges." *Providence Journal*, July 9, 2020.

Nannery, Valerie M. 2020. *State Attorneys General Take Action During COVID-19 Outbreak*. American Constitution Society, March 2020.

National Association of Attorneys General (NAAG). 2020. Official website at naag.org. Accessed March 2020.

National Labor Relations Board, Office of the General Counsel (NLRB GC). 2019. Advice Memorandum, Subject: Uber Technologies Cases 13-CA-163062 et al. April 16, 2019.

Nelson, Emma. 2019. "Largest Downtown St. Paul Property Owner Embroiled in Legal Dispute over Wages." *Star Tribune*, November 22, 2019.

New Jersey Attorney General's Office (N.J. AG). 2018. "Joint Guidance on the Rights of Public Sector Workers and Employers After *Janus*" (press release). August 22, 2018.

New Jersey Attorney General's Office (N.J. AG). 2019. "AG Grewal Leads Lawsuit Challenging Trump

Administration Rollback of Public Reporting on Workplace Injury, Illness" (press release). March 6, 2019.

New Jersey Attorney General's Office (N.J. AG). 2020a. "As COVID-19 Cases Increase, NJ Bureau of Securities Takes Steps to Facilitate Social Distancing Among Financial Professionals" (press release). March 24, 2020.

New Jersey Attorney General's Office (N.J. AG). 2020b. "Attorney General Grewal Urges Public to Comply with Emergency Orders or Face Law Enforcement Action" (press release). March 27, 2020.

New Jersey Attorney General's Office (N.J. AG). n.d. "Affirmative Civil Rights and Labor Enforcement" (web page). Accessed January 2020.

New Mexico Attorney General's Office (N.M. AG). 2018. "Guidance for Public Sector Employers and Employees after *Janus v. AFSCME Council 31*" (press release). Issued 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018a. "Acting A.G. Underwood Announces Guilty Pleas and Sentencing of Westbury Food Processing Plant Owners for Stealing over \$120K from Workers" (press release). May 22, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018b. "A.G. Schneiderman Announces \$226,000 Settlement with Reality Television Production Company That Underpaid Workers" (press release). April 25, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018c. "A.G. Schneiderman Announces Guilty Pleas and Convictions of Three Queens Construction Companies for Failing to Pay 150 Workers over \$370,000 in Wages" (press release). February 7, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018d. "A.G. Underwood and Port Authority I.G. Nestor Announce Arrest of Public Works Contractor Charged with Prevailing Wage Theft of More Than \$40K" (press release). August 16, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018e. "A.G. Underwood Announces \$282,000 Settlement with Reality Television Production Company That Underpaid Workers" (press release). June 28, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018f. "A.G. Underwood Announces \$2 Million Settlement with FedEx for Misclassifying and Underpaying Its Delivery Drivers" (press release). December 20, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018g. "A.G. Underwood Announces Arrest of WWJ Construction, Inc. Owner for Failure to Pay Workers over \$29K in Wages" (press release). August 30, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018h. "A.G. Underwood Announces Jail Time for Southampton Princess Diner Owner and Recovery of \$132,000 in Stolen Wages for 23 Restaurant Workers" (press release). December 7, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018i. "A.G. Underwood Announces Sentencing of Albany General Contractor in \$800K Fraud Scheme" (press release). December 7, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018j. "A.G. Underwood Announces Settlement with Payment Processing Firm to End Use of Non-Compete Agreements" (press release). October 26, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018k. "A.G. Underwood Announces Settlement with WeWork to End Use of Overly Broad Non-Competes That Restricted Workers' Ability to Take New Jobs" (press release). September 18, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018l. *Non-Compete Agreements in New York State: Frequently Asked Questions*. Last modified September 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2018m. "Re: Payroll Audit Independent Determination (PAID) Program." Comments submitted to the U.S. Department of Labor on behalf of 11 state attorneys general, April 11, 2018.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019a. "AG James: Bill Protecting Immigrant Workers from Workplace Harassment Signed into Law" (press release). July 29, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019b. *Assurance of Discontinuance*. In the Matter of the Investigation of the Spotted Pig Holding Company LLC. AOD No. #19-136. Signed December 18, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019c. *Assurance of Discontinuance*. In the Matter of the Investigation of Starbucks. AOD No. 19-155. Signed December 19, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019d. "Attorney General James and Mayor De Blasio Announce Settlement with Starbucks for Violations of NYC Paid Safe and Sick Leave Law" (press release). December 19, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019e. "Attorney General James Announces Arrest of Washington Heights Restaurant Owners and Manager for Allegedly Stealing over \$160K from Workers" (press release). March 1, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019f. "Attorney General James Announces Guilty Pleas of Construction Contractors for Failing to Pay Workers on Public Work Projects" (press release). February 11, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019g. "Attorney General James Announces Legislation to Crack Down on Employers Who Retaliate Against Immigrant Workers" (press release). February 6, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019h. "Attorney General James Announces Sentencing of Cortland County Farmer Following Death of 14-Year-Old Employee" (press release). January 19, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019i. "Attorney General James Leads Coalition of 25 Attorneys General in Opposition to Proposed Rule Weakening Employee Protections" (press release). January 11, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019j. "Attorney General James Secures \$450,000 for 100 Home Health Aides Threatened with Deportation" (press release). September 13, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019k. "Attorney General James Secures over \$500,000 for over 150 Car Wash Workers" (press release). November 8, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2019l. "Attorney General James Secures over \$200,000 in Restitution for Washington Heights Restaurant Workers" (press release). August 22, 2019.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2020a. "Attorney General James Delivers Restitution for Wage Theft Victims" (press release). February 6, 2020.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2020b. "Attorney General James Secures Settlement for Victims of Sexual Harassment and Discrimination at Spotted Pig Restaurant" (press release). January 7, 2020.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2020c. "Attorney General James Urges Employees to File Complaints Against Employers Ignoring NYS Executive Orders" (press release). March 21, 2020.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2020d. "Attorney General James Scores Major Win for 'Gig' Workers with Victory in Postmates Case" (press release). March 26, 2020.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2020e. "AG James: Trump Administration Must Suspend Implementation of Joint Employer Rule Amid Coronavirus Pandemic" (press release). March 30, 2020.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2020f. "AG James' Statement on Firing of Amazon Worker Who Organized Walkout" (press release). March 30, 2020.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2020g. "AG James Sues Trump Administration over Unlawful Regulations Restricting Coronavirus-Based Paid Sick Leave" (press release). April 14, 2020.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2020h. "Re: Palmer v. Amazon.com, Inc., No. 1:20-cv-2468." Letter to Judge Brian M. Cogan, U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of New York, July 9, 2020.

New York Attorney General's Office (N.Y. AG). 2020i. "Attorney General James Helps Secure \$19 Million for Sexual Misconduct and Workplace Harassment Survivors of Harvey Weinstein" (press release). June 30, 2020.

New York County District Attorney (NY Cty. DA). 2016. "DA Vance: Construction Company Foreman Sentenced to Prison for Death of Worker on Site" (press release). December 15, 2016.

Noguchi, Yuki. 2018. "Under Pressure, WeWork Backs Down on Employee Noncompete Requirements." NPR's *All Things Considered*, September 18, 2018.

Northwest Justice Project (NJP). 2020. Official website at nwjustice.org. Accessed January 2020.

NYC Consumer Affairs. 2020. *Paid Safe and Sick Leave: Frequently Asked Questions*. Last updated June 1, 2020.

Oregon Attorney General's Office (Ore. AG). 2018. "Attorney General Advisory: Affirming Labor Rights and Obligations in Public Workplaces." July 2018.

Osborne, Ryan. 2019. "Colorado Boss Charged in Employee's 2018 Trench Collapse Death." TheDenverChannel.com (ABC News 7 Denver), August 23, 2019.

Penn, Ben. 2020. "New York, 16 Other States Sue Over DOL Joint-Employer Rule (2)." *Bloomberg Law*, February 26, 2020.

Pennsylvania Attorney General's Office (Pa. AG). 2018. "Guidance on the Rights and Responsibilities of Public Sector Employees and Employers Following the U.S. Supreme Court's *Janus* Decision" (press release). August 3, 2018.

Pennsylvania Attorney General's Office (Pa. AG). 2019a. "Central Pennsylvania Contractor Charged

for Theft of Workers' Wages and Benefits" (press release). September 27, 2019.

Pennsylvania Attorney General's Office (Pa. AG). 2019b. "AG Shapiro Secures Win for Workers as Four Fast Food Chains Agree to End Use of No-Poach Agreements" (press release). March 12, 2019.

Pennsylvania Attorney General's Office (Pa. AG). 2020a. "AG Shapiro Issues Alert: Watch Out for Unemployment Scams" (press release). April 2, 2020.

Pennsylvania Attorney General's Office (Pa. AG). 2020b. "AG Shapiro and Instacart Announce Expanded Gig Worker Protections for Pennsylvanians During COVID-19 Emergency" (press release). June 2, 2020.

Pennsylvania Attorney General's Office (Pa. AG). n.d. "Fair Labor Section" (web page). Accessed January 2020.

Podsada, Janice. 2018. "Taco Bell Franchisee Cited for Labor Violations." Herald Net, August 6, 2018.

Providence Journal. 2019. "Lincoln Business Operator Arrested on Wage Theft Charges." September 23, 2019.

Pugliese, Nicholas, and Joe Hernandez. 2020. "Coronavirus Update: N.J. Promises Crackdown on 'Stay-at-Home' Scofflaws." WHYY, March 23, 2020.

Racine, Karl A. 2019a. "RE: Testimony on Worker Misclassification and Payroll Fraud Prevention Act." Testimony before the U.S. House Subcommittee on Workforce Protections, September 26, 2019.

Racine, Karl A. 2019b. "ICYMI: Yesterday, our office released a report about payroll fraud in DC's construction industry and how it hurts the District and its residents...." Twitter, @AGKarlRacine, September 11, 2019, 2:49 p.m.

Racine, Karl. 2020. "Join our tele-town hall to get information and answers about protections for workers, consumers, and tenants during the #COVID19 pandemic." Twitter, @AGKarlRacine, Mar 27, 2020, 10:01 a.m.

Racine, Karl A., et al. 2019. "Federal Trade Commission Hearings on Competition and Consumer Protection in the 21st Century: Public Comments of 18 State Attorneys General on Labor Issues in Antitrust." Comments submitted to the U.S. Federal Trade Commission, July 15, 2019.

Rao, Rahul. 2019. "Re: Antitrust and Economic Opportunity: Competition in Labor Markets." Written testimony of Assistant Attorney General Rahul Rao, Office of the Attorney General of the State of Washington, Antitrust Division, to the U.S. House Subcommittee on Antitrust, Commercial and Administrative Law, October 29, 2019.

Rath, Arun. 2019. "Massachusetts AG's Office Aims to Clamp Down on Wage Theft." WGBH News, February 26, 2019.

Rhode Island Attorney General's Office (R.I. AG). 2018. "Attorney General Kilmartin Provides Clarity on *Janus* Decision and Rights of Public Sector Employees" (press release). August 30, 2018.

Rhode Island Attorney General's Office (R.I. AG). 2020a. "Warrants Issued for Owners of a Texas-Based Construction Company Accused of Wage Theft from Their Employees" (press release). March 3, 2020.

Rhode Island Attorney General's Office (R.I. AG). 2020b. "Attorney General Charges Former Owner of Cleaning Company with Wage Theft and Workers' Compensation Insurance Fraud" (press release). July 9, 2020.

Richmond, Todd. "Evers: Administration Has Authority to Issue Stay-at-Home." Associated Press, April 28, 2020.

Roth, Clare, Lizette Chapman, and Josh Eidelson. 2020. "California Wins Preliminary Injunction Against Uber, Lyft." Bloomberg, August 10, 2020.

Sanchez, Melissa. 2020. "What Happens When the Workers Who Make Hand Soap Get COVID-19? They Protest." *ProPublica Illinois*, April 28, 2020.

Selyukh, Alina. 2020. "Amazon Warehouse Safety 'Inadequate,' N.Y. Attorney General's Office Says." NPR, April 27, 2020.

Sepic, Matt, and Associated Press (AP). 2020. "Supreme Court Upholds Minneapolis Minimum Wage." MPR News, January 22, 2020.

Shapiro, Josh. 2019a. "Earlier this week I met with labor leaders from the Lehigh Valley—to learn from their experiences on the job, listen to their concerns, and find ways my Office can continue to help." Twitter, @PAAttorneyGen, August 30, 2019, 6:02 p.m.

Shapiro, Josh. 2019b. "On Monday, I was in Allentown to meet with Latina women and hear about what they're experiencing in their workplaces." Twitter, @PAAttorneyGen, August 28, 2019, 12:33 p.m.

Shapiro, Josh. 2019c. "Today, Uber and Lyft workers in Philadelphia shared with me their experience working as drivers." Twitter, @PAAttorneyGen, September 3, 2019, 4:23 p.m.

Shapiro, Josh. 2019d. "Uber Ridealong." Instagram, @PAAttorneyGen, September 26, 2019.

Shapiro, Josh, et al. 2019. "Re: Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (RIN: 1250-AA09) Implementing Legal Requirements Regarding the Equal Opportunity Clause's Religious Exemption." Comments submitted on behalf of 16 states and the District of Columbia to the U.S. Department of Labor, September 17, 2019.

Sheikh, Faisal. 2017. "New York Attorney General's Labor Day Reports (2014–2017)." StateAG.org. Posted 2017. Accessed July 2020.

Shierholz, Heidi, and Margaret Poydock. 2020. "New Trump Administration Joint-Employer Rule Has \$1 Billion Price Tag for Workers" (statement). Economic Policy Institute, January 13, 2020.

State of Michigan. 2020. "Task Force Takes Action to Protect Against Unemployment Fraud, Ensure Proper Benefits" (press release). Michigan.gov website, June 2020.

Tabakman, Mark. 2020. "Payroll Audit Independent Determination Program Is a Bust... For an Obvious Reason!" Fox Rothschild LLC on *JD Supra*, July 27, 2020.

Taylor, Kate. 2020. "A Court Said Au Pairs Deserve Minimum Wage. Some Families Are Protesting." *New York Times*, January 8, 2020.

Texas Attorney General's Office (Texas AG). 2020. "AG Paxton Opinion: Employees Must Consent to Payroll Deductions for Public Sector Union or Organization Fees and Dues" (press release). June 1, 2020.

Thebault, Reis. 2018. "Racine Sues Florida Company for Allegedly Denying Wages, Benefits to Workers on D.C. Projects." *Washington Post*, August 8, 2018.

Tierney, James. 2020. StateAG.org (website). Accessed March 2020.

U.S. Department of Labor (U.S. DOL). 2019. "Status of Proposed Rule, 'Expanding Employment, Training, and Apprenticeship Opportunities for 16- and 17-Year-Olds in Health Care Occupations Under the Fair Labor Standards Act." Last updated September 30, 2019. Accessed March 2020.

Urevich, Robin. 2019. "Mark Janus Wants His Union Dues Back: A Year After *Janus v. AFSCME*, Rightto-Work Forces Organize Against Organized Labor in California." *American Prospect*, July 11, 2019.

Vermont Attorney General's Office (Vt. AG). 2018. "Vermont Attorney General Advisory: Public Sector Labor Rights and Obligations Following *Janus*." August 9, 2018.

Vermont Attorney General's Office (Vt. AG). 2020a. "Attorney General's Office Publishes Workplace Guidance on COVID-19-Related Concerns" (press release). March 24, 2020.

Vermont Attorney General's Office (Vt. AG). 2020b. COVID-19 Pandemic—Resources for Vermont Employers and Employees. Last updated April 27, 2020.

Virginia Attorney General's Office (Va. AG). 2020. "Attorney General Herring Leads National Effort to Get PPE into the Hands of Healthcare Workers" (press release). April 21, 2020.

Washington State Attorney General's Office (Wash. AG). 2018a. "Attorney General Ferguson Issues Advisory Affirming Labor Rights and Obligations in Public Workplaces" (press release). July 17, 2018.

Washington State Attorney General's Office (Wash. AG). 2018b. "Horning Brothers to Pay \$525,000 to Resolve Civil Rights Lawsuit Brought by Attorney General over Sexual Harassment of Agricultural Workers" (press release). October 18, 2018.

Washington State Attorney General's Office (Wash. AG). 2019a. 2019 Labor Day Report: Report on the AGO's Worker Protection Initiative. September 2019.

Washington State Attorney General's Office (Wash. AG). 2019b. "AAG to Testify to Congress as AG Ferguson's Anti-No-Poach Initiative Reaches 155 Corporate Chains" (press release). October 28, 2019.

Washington State Attorney General's Office (Wash. AG). 2019c. "Attorney General Bob Ferguson Stops King County Coffee Shop's Practice Requiring Baristas to Sign Unfair Non-Compete Agreements" (press release). October 29, 2019.

Washington State Attorney General's Office (Wash. AG). 2019d. "Attorney General Charges Business Owners with Theft of More Than \$33,000 from House Cleaners" (press release). October 1, 2019.

Washington State Attorney General's Office (Wash. AG). 2019e. "New Report Details Attorney General's Office Worker Protection Efforts" (press release). August 30, 2019.

Washington State Attorney General's Office (Wash. AG). 2020. Washington State Attorney General's Office No-Poach Initiative: Ending a Rigged System for Hourly Employees at Corporate Franchises. June 2020.

Washington State Department of Labor & Industries (WA L&I). 2018. "Taco Bell Franchise Fined for Violating Teen Worker Laws at Several Restaurants" (press release). August 3, 2018.

Wave3 News. 2019. "Kentucky AG: Labor Cabinet Hasn't Secured Coal Mining Bonds." August 29, 2019.

Weil, David. 2014. The Fissured Workplace: Why Work Became So Bad and What Can Be Done to Improve It. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard Univ. Press.

West Virginia Attorney General's Office (W.V. AG). 2020a. "Attorney General Morrisey, RWDSU Announce Nearly \$250K for Hospital Workers at Fairmont Regional" (press release). April 13, 2020.

West Virginia Attorney General's Office (W.V. AG). 2020b. "Attorney General Morrisey, SEIU #1199 Announce Nearly \$1M For Fairmont Fairmont Regional Employees" (press release). April 8, 2020.

Wilson, Conrad. 2020. "Oregon Department of Justice Unveils Labor Abuse Task Force." Oregon Public Broadcasting, January 10, 2020.

Wisconsin Attorney General's Office (Wisc. AG). 2020. "AG Kaul Leads Multistate Coalition in Urging President Trump to Immediately Prioritize Production of Critical Medical and Testing Supplies, Protective Gear" (press release). March 24, 2020.

WKBW.com. 2020. "NYS Attorney General Gives Warning to Fast Food Restaurants: Office Will Investigate Claims of Employers Violating Executive Orders." April 26, 2020.

WOODTV.com staff. 2020. "AG ends Mason Co. Business Cease and Desist Letter." WOODTV.com, April 10, 2020.

Yost, Dave. 2020. "Hobby Lobby properly closed its stores during Ohio's stay-home order. Now they're open again — what's changed? Neither the order, nor the seriousness of the health threat, for sure. I sent a cease & desist letter to their general counsel." Twitter, @Yost4Ohio, April 1, 2020, 4:31 p.m.